American Water Works Company, Inc. Form DEF 14A March 26, 2019

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

SCHEDULE 14A

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the

Securities Exchange Act of 1934

Filed by the Registrant

Filed by a Party other than the Registrant

Check the appropriate box:

Preliminary Proxy Statement **Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))** Definitive Proxy Statement Definitive Additional Materials Soliciting Material Pursuant to § 240.14a-12 <u>AMERICAN WATER WORKS COMPANY, INC.</u>

(Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)

(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement if other than the Registrant)

Payment of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):

No fee required

Fee computed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11

(1) Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:

- (2) Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:
- (3) Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):
- (4) Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:
- (5) Total fee paid:

Fee paid previously with preliminary materials.

Check box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee was paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.

- (1) Amount Previously Paid:
- (2) Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:

(3) Filing Party:

(4) Date Filed:

AMERICAN WATER WORKS COMPANY, INC.

March 26, 2019

Dear American Water Shareholder:

I am pleased to invite you to attend American Water s Annual Meeting of Shareholders on May 10, 2019 at the Camden Adventure Aquarium, just steps from our new corporate headquarters on the Camden riverfront.

This year s proxy statement provides you with information on three important matters: namely, the annual meeting, our executive compensation program and our ongoing commitment to sound corporate governance. We continue to expand our corporate governance disclosures for additional transparency.

Last year, we disclosed in our proxy statement our continued commitment to, and actions supporting, environmental, social and governance (ESG) principles. While these principles have always been an important part of how we operate our business, we wanted to make them more visible to you by including them in our proxy statement. Our ESG leadership has been recognized by our inclusion in the 2019 Bloomberg Gender-Equity Index, the NAACP Equity, Inclusion and Empowerment Index, and Barron s 100 Most Sustainable Companies ranking. Also, in 2018, we were recognized by the *Philadelphia Inquirer* as a top-ranked company for diversity, governance and transparency.

We continue to improve and simplify the readability and format of our proxy statement. As we did last year, we have included an executive summary highlighting our operating results for 2018, as well as key operational and financial information. We have also incorporated infographics throughout the proxy statement, highlighting significant facts, figures and milestones, while reducing or eliminating duplicative or unnecessary information. The Board and I believe that these enhancements reflect our commitment to make the proxy statement easier to read and understand.

Additionally, as part of our commitment to investors and consistent with strong corporate governance practices, our Board along with management has continued to maintain a constructive and open dialogue with our shareholders. Our 2018 outreach included meetings with approximately 270 of our investors throughout the year, including an in-person Investor Day in December at our new corporate headquarters, which I and other board members attended. Details of our engagement with shareholders can be found beginning on page 13 of the proxy statement. We encourage you to learn more about our governance and compensation practices by reading the proxy statement and visiting our updated Investor Relations website at *https://ir.amwater.com*.

It is important that your shares be represented and voted at the annual meeting regardless of how many shares you own. Whether or not you plan to attend the annual meeting in person, we encourage you to vote your shares in advance of the annual meeting by using one of the methods described in the accompanying proxy materials. Thank you for your support and continued ownership of American Water.

Sincerely,

Karl F. Kurz

Chairman of the Board

AMERICAN WATER WORKS COMPANY, INC.

1 Water Street

Camden, New Jersey 08102-1658

NOTICE OF 2019 ANNUAL MEETING OF SHAREHOLDERS

TO BE HELD ON MAY 10, 2019

The 2019 Annual Meeting of Shareholders of American Water Works Company, Inc. (the Company) will be held at The Camden Adventure Aquarium, 1 Riverside Drive, Camden, New Jersey 08103, on May 10, 2019, at 10:00 a.m., Eastern time, to consider and take action on the following:

- 1. election to the board of directors of the eight (8) nominees named in the accompanying proxy statement, each to serve until the date of the 2020 Annual Meeting of Shareholders or until his or her successor has been duly elected and qualified;
- 2. approval, on an advisory basis, of the compensation of the Company s named executive officers;
- 3. ratification of the appointment, by the Audit, Finance and Risk Committee of the board of directors, of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP as the Company s independent registered public accounting firm for 2019;
- 4. two (2) shareholder proposals, if properly presented at the meeting; and
- 5. such other business, if any, as may properly be brought before the meeting or any adjournment or postponement of the meeting.

The Company s board of directors has no knowledge of any other business to be transacted at the meeting. Only holders of record of the Company s outstanding common stock as of the close of business on March 15, 2019 are entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the meeting.

If you plan to attend the meeting in person, please refer to page 5 of the accompanying proxy statement for more information. Please note that the use of cell phones and other recording devices is strictly prohibited at the 2019 Annual Meeting of Shareholders.

By Order of the Board of Directors,

Michael A. Sgro

Executive Vice President, General

Counsel and Secretary

March 26, 2019

Camden, New Jersey

Your vote is very important, and you have several options on how to vote your shares. Whether or not you plan to attend the 2019 Annual Meeting of Shareholders, you should read this proxy statement and submit your proxy or voting instructions as soon as possible. For specific instructions on how to vote your shares, please refer to your proxy card, voting instruction form or instructions on the Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials you received. Please also see The American Water Annual Meeting beginning on page 1 of the accompanying proxy statement.

We hope to see you at the 2019 Annual Meeting of Shareholders. Please see pages B-1 and B-2 for driving directions to the annual meeting. If you cannot attend in person, you may listen to a live, audio-only webcast of the annual meeting by visiting our Investor Relations website at *https://ir.amwater.com*.

Proxy Statement Summary

This summary highlights information generally contained elsewhere in this proxy statement. This summary does not contain all of the information that you should consider, and you should read the entire proxy statement carefully before voting your shares. For more complete information regarding the Company s 2018 performance, please review the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2018, which we refer to in this proxy statement as the 2018 Form 10-K.

Annual Meeting Information

DATE & TIME	LOCATION	RECORD DATE
Friday, May 10, 2019	The Camden Adventure	Record holders as of
10:00 a.m., Eastern Time	Aquarium	March 15, 2019 are entitled
	1 Riverside Drive	to notice of, and to vote at,
(The doors will open at 9:30 a.m., Eastern time)	Camden, New Jersey 08103	the Annual Meeting
	(Directions and parking	
	information are provided at the back of the proxy statement)	

Summary of Matters to be Voted Upon at the Annual Meeting

The following table summarizes the items that will be brought for a vote of our shareholders at the meeting, along with the Board s voting recommendations and the required vote for approval.

Proposal No.	Description of Proposal	for Approval	Board s Recommendation
	To elect eight director nominees		FOR
1		For each director, majority of votes cast	Each
	For more information, see page <u>15</u> .		Nominee

Required Vote

Edgar Filing: American Water Works Company, Inc. - Form DEF 14A

2	To approve, on an advisory basis, the compensation of our named executive officers <i>For more information, see page <u>31</u>.</i>	Majority of shares present and entitled to vote	FOR
3	Ratification of the appointment of our independent registered public accounting firm for 2019 <i>For more information, see page <u>70</u>.</i>	Majority of shares present and entitled to vote	FOR
4-5	Two shareholder proposals described in this proxy statement if properly presented at the meeting For more information, see pages <u>72</u> and 75.	Majority of shares present and entitled to vote	AGAINST

American Water | 2019 Proxy Statement i

Our Commitment to Environmental and Social Responsibility

We integrate environmental and social responsibility policies and practices into our daily operations as part of our belief that the only way to do business is to do it responsibly, and that the how is just as important as the what for long-term financial sustainability. We derive this focus from our vision statement, clean water for life, and from our core values of safety, trust, environmental leadership, teamwork and high performance. Our vision and values drive our company strategy, which is centered on five themes:

Safety	Customers
• Our number one focus is the safety of our employees and customers.	• Our customers are at the center of everything we do, helping us to shape our strategic priorities.
• Safety is both a value and a strategy.	• We challenge ourselves so that if our regulated utility customers had a choice of providers, we would want them to choose us.
People	Operational Excellence
• We seek to maintain an environment that is open, transparent, diverse and inclusive, and where our people feel valued, included and accountable.	• Our operational excellence strategy helps us to find better and more efficient ways to do business and provide safe, clean and affordable water services for our customers.
We strive to develop each person to his or her fullest potential.	
Growth	
• We believe that when companies grow, they can invest more in creating stable jobs, training, benefits,	

• Our growth benefits all our stakeholders, including our shareholders.

infrastructure and their communities.

In 2017, we issued our fourth biennial Corporate Responsibility Report, covering our performance from 2015 to 2016. Our first report was issued in 2011, making us the first large water services company to measure its performance against the Global Reporting Index.

Edgar Filing: American Water Works Company, Inc. - Form DEF 14A

In addition, in 2018, our sustainability practices have supported our inclusion in the Euronext Vigeo[®] U.S. 50 index, the FTSE4Good index series, the 2018 Constituent MSCI ESG Leaders Indexes, the inaugural NAACP Equity, Inclusion and Empowerment Index, and the Barron s 100 Most Sustainable Companies. We were also named by the *Philadelphia Inquirer* as a top-ranked company for diversity, governance and transparency in 2018.

In 2019, we have been included in the Bloomberg Gender-Equality Index, and our ranking in the Barron s 100 Most Sustainable Companies improved to 23rd from 36th, making us the highest ranking utility in that index.

ii American Water | 2019 Proxy Statement

Highlights of our environmental and social policies and practices include:

Environmental Responsibility

• Expect to spend between \$8.0 billion and \$8.6 billion on capital investments from 2019 to 2023, to address aging infrastructure, reduce or eliminate leaks, improve cyber and physical security, and increase resiliency of critical assets to climate variability, including:

\$7.3 billion for regulated capital expenditures

\$0.6 billion to \$1.2 billion on regulated system acquisitions to expand our water and wastewater customer base

\$0.1 billion for strategic capital investments

• Reduced our greenhouse gas emissions through December 31, 2017 by approximately 31 percent since our base year of 2007, and set a goal of 40 percent reduction by 2025

• Deconstructed the San Clemente Dam in California to restore the run of the river, and we are building the Monterey Peninsula Water Supply Project using marine life friendly slant wells

• Established and maintained the Safety, Environmental, Technology and Operations, or SETO, Committee as a standing committee of the Board, highlighting the prominence of these areas in our overall business objectives

• Employed scientists dedicated to research, and partnered with water research foundations on water quality and technology-water source monitoring

• Collaborated and partnered with federal and state agencies in supporting effective environmental, health and safety, and water quality standards and regulations

Social Responsibility

• During 2018, we provided nearly 80,000 hours of safety training to our employees

• Achieved a customer satisfaction rating in the top quartile among a peer group of 11 water utility companies

• Sponsored more than 5,000 hours of community service performed annually by our employees in 2018

• Sponsored national workplace giving campaigns with the United Way and Water For People, as well as numerous other regional and state charitable campaigns

• Through the American Water Charitable Foundation, focused on supporting employees in their own charitable endeavors, supporting employee crisis and disaster relief efforts and funding initiatives related to clean water, conservation, education and community sustainability

• During 2018, supported more than 86 percent of our job requisitions with a diverse candidate pool, and filled more than 50 percent of transfers or promotions with minority, female, veteran or disabled individuals

• Designed, constructed, operated and maintained our systems for efficiency and best practices

American Water | 2019 Proxy Statement iii

Director Nominees

The following table provides summary information about each of our eight director nominees, as well as their committee memberships and positions as of the date of this proxy statement. The table below also discloses the Board s determination as to the independence of each nominee under the New York Stock Exchange s, or NYSE s, listing standards, relevant rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission, or the SEC, and the Board s categorical standards for director independence. Each Board director is elected annually.

		Director			Committee
Name	Age	Since	Occupation	Independent?	Memberships/Position
Jeffrey N. Edwards	58	2018	Chief Operating Officer, New Vernon Capital	Yes	 Audit, Finance and Risk SETO
			Retired Chief Operating Officer and Chief Financial Officer of Amwell		Audit, Finance and Risk (Chair)
Martha Clark Goss	69	2003	Holdings/Hopewell Holdings LLC	Yes	• Executive Development and Compensation
			6		SETO (Chair)
			Retired Chief Executive Officer of Polymer Group, Inc. (now known as		• Executive Development and Compensation
Veronica M. Hagen	73	2016	AVINTIV Specialty Materials Inc.)	Yes	• Nominating/Corporate Governance
v cronica ivi. Hagen	13	2010	Materiais inc.)	105	• Executive Development and Compensation (Chair)
Julia L. Johnson	56	2008	President of Net Communications, LLC	Yes	• Nominating/Corporate Governance
			Private investor and Retired Chief Operating Officer, Anadarko Petroleum		• Non-executive Chairman of
Karl F. Kurz	57	2015	Corporation	Yes	the Board
			Retired Vice Chairman and Chief Financial Officer of		Nominating/Corporate Governance (Chair)
George MacKenzie	70	2003	Hercules Incorporated	Yes	• Audit, Finance and Risk
		• • • • •	Operating Executive, The		• Audit, Finance and Risk
James G. Stavridis	64	2018	Carlyle Group President and Chief Executive Officer of	Yes	· SETO
Susan N. Story	59	2014	American Water Works Company, Inc.	No	None

iv American Water | 2019 Proxy Statement

Director Qualifications and Experience

The figure below illustrates some of the key skills and qualifications that our current directors bring to the Board:

Board of Directors Highlights By the Numbers

American Water | 2019 Proxy Statement v

American Water Corporate Governance and Board Highlights

Below are a number of our corporate governance and Board highlights, including policies implemented and other governance achievements:

	Corporate Governance Highlights
•	All directors elected annually
	Majority voting for directors in uncontested elections
	Holders of 15 percent of our common stock may call a special meeting of shareholders without material restrictions
	No supermajority voting provisions
	Formal Disclosure Committee used for financial reporting purposes
	Engaged with approximately 270 investors, and conducted a shareholder outreach program focused on corporate governance, executive compensation and disclosure and related issues
	Adopted a robust Political Contribution Policy that provides Board oversight of our political contributions and requires disclosure of political expenditures on our corporate website
	Maintains and enforces executive stock ownership guidelines, which support mandatory stock retention requirements and align executives interests with shareholders
	Prohibits short selling, hedging, pledging and margin transactions involving American Water securities for all directors, executive officers and employees
	Led by the Audit, Finance and Risk and SETO Committees, the Board is broadly focused on risk assessment, management and mitigation
	Longstanding commitment to safety, sustainability, environmental leadership and diversity
	Established the SETO Committee effective April 2018 to oversee safety, environmental, technology and operational functions

	Board of Directors Highlights
	Appropriately sized board (8 members for election in 2019)
·	Average tenure of director nominees is 7.0 years
•	Average age of director nominees is approximately 63.5 years
	Gender parity of Board 50 percent of Board nominees are female
	Board is led by an independent, non-executive chairman
	Seven out of 8 director nominees, and all committee members, are independent
	Demonstrated continued refreshment of the Board with 3 out of 8 Board members having served for less than 4 years
•	Robust and active director succession and nomination process serves to identify talented and diverse board members
	In 2018, the Board and Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee met 13 and 6 times, respectively
	CEO and executive succession planning discussions conducted throughout the year
	The Board and its committees conduct annual self-assessments and individual peer assessments
	Director education program with dedicated funding supports ongoing director development
	Stock ownership policy for directors of five times annual cash retainer by fifth anniversary of service
	Deep engagement with company personnel through off-site board meetings, external stakeholder reception, in-depth reviews of cultural survey results and meetings with high potential leaders

vi American Water | 2019 Proxy Statement

American Water 2018 Operating Performance Highlights

The charts below provide a summary of some of our key operating performance highlights for 2018:

American Water | 2019 Proxy Statement vii

American Water Executive Compensation Highlights

We have summarized below our key named executive officer compensation highlights for 2018:

• Compensation program is highly correlated to performance and focused on long-term value creation	• Executive equity compensation is weighted significantly toward performance stock units
Considerable portion of pay is variable, rather than fixed, and is earned solely based on performance without incentivizing excessive risk-taking	• Perquisites and other personal benefits are limited principally to executive physicals
• Formal CEO goal-setting and performance assessmen process utilized throughout each year	Implemented double-trigger change-in-control provision in the 2017 Omnibus Equity Compensation Plan, or the 2017 Omnibus Plan, to complement existing provision in Executive Severance Policy
• Eliminated stock options as part of long-term performance plan beginning in 2017	• Compensation Committee was advised by independen compensation consultant throughout 2018
Representative, relevant peer group used for total shareholder return, or TSR, performance and compensation benchmarking, and is evaluated annually	 Shareholders agree with the benefits of our compensation program, with an average 97.3 percent FOR advisory vote on executive compensation since 2011, the first year of our say-on-pay voting
Clawback policies in place for cash performance-bas awards and equity awards	ed Named executive officers have reasonable severance arrangements without employment agreements
• Executive stock ownership guidelines and retention requirements support alignment with shareholders by encouraging long-term retention of equity ownership	• Vote, on an advisory basis, on executive compensation conducted annually, and management adopted shareholders recommendation in 2017 to continue this practice

viii American Water | 2019 Proxy Statement

American Water Works Company, Inc.

2019 Proxy Statement

Table of Contents

PROXY STATEMENT SUMMARY	i
THE AMERICAN WATER ANNUAL MEETING	1
Information about this Proxy Statement	1
Location and Time of the Annual Meeting	1
Shares Entitled to Vote	1
Matters to be Voted on at the Annual Meeting	2
How to Vote Shares Registered in Your Own Name	3
How to Vote Shares Held in Street Name	4
Revoking or Changing a Proxy	4
Attending the Annual Meeting in Person	5
BOARD OF DIRECTORS AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE	6
The Board of Directors	6
Board Committees	6
Board Review of Related Person Transactions	9
Board Leadership Structure	10
Board Role in Risk Oversight	10
Board Role in Succession Planning	12
Board Refreshment and Director Tenure	12
Shareholder Outreach	13
Governance Policies and Procedures	13
Political Contribution Policy	14
PROPOSAL 1: ELECTION OF DIRECTORS	15
Explanation of the Proposal	15
Director Criteria, Qualifications, Experience and Diversity	16
Director Nominees	18
Director Independence	26
Director Evaluations and Assessments	28
Director Compensation	28
Director Compensation Table	29
Director Stock Ownership Requirements	30
PROPOSAL 2: VOTE TO APPROVE, ON AN ADVISORY BASIS, THE COMPENSATION OF	
OUR NAMED EXECUTIVE OFFICERS	31
COMPENSATION COMMITTEE REPORT	32
COMPENSATION DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS	33
Executive Summary	33
Shareholder Advisory Votes	38
Compensation Determinations and Pay Competitiveness in 2018	38

2018 Compensation	39
Stock Option Grant Practices	45
Executive Stock Ownership Guidelines and Stock Retention Requirements	45
Policies Prohibiting Hedging, Pledging, Margining and Short Selling	46
Ongoing and Post-Employment Arrangements and Benefit Plans	46
Change in Control Provisions in Equity Plans	49
Recovery of Incentive Compensation	50
Tax and Accounting Considerations	50
EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION	52
2018 Summary Compensation Table	52
2018 Grants of Plan-Based Awards	55
Outstanding Equity Awards at 2018 Fiscal Year-End	56
2018 Option Exercises and Stock Vested	57
Pension Benefits at December 31, 2018	58
Description of Pension and Other Retirement Plans	58
2018 Nonqualified Deferred Compensation	60
Description of the Employee Deferred Compensation Plan	60
Potential Payments on Termination or Change in Control	61
CEO Pay Ratio	67
COMPENSATION COMMITTEE INTERLOCKS AND INSIDER PARTICIPATION	68
EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN INFORMATION	68
AUDIT, FINANCE AND RISK COMMITTEE REPORT	69

PROPOSAL 3: RATIFICATION OF APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

General	70
Fees Paid to Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	71
Pre-Approval of Services Provided by Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	71
PROPOSAL 4: SHAREHOLDER PROPOSAL POLITICAL CONTRIBUTIONS	72
PROPOSAL 5: SHAREHOLDER PROPOSAL LOBBYING EXPENDITURES	75
CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP MATTERS	77
Security Ownership of Management	77
Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners	79
Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance	80
COMMUNICATIONS, SHAREHOLDER PROPOSALS AND COMPANY INFORMATION	80
Shareholder Communications to the Board	80
Shareholder Proposals and Director Nominations	80
Delivering Proxy Materials Through Electronic Means	81
Householding of Proxy Materials	82
Contacting Us or Our Transfer Agent	82
Where to Find More Information	83
OTHER MATTERS	83
Other Matters to Come Before the Annual Meeting	83
Solicitation of Proxies	83
Status of Information Included in this Proxy Statement	83
APPENDIX A RECONCILIATION OF NON-GAAP FINANCIAL INFORMATION	A-1
DIRECTIONS AND PARKING	B-1

70

THE AMERICAN WATER ANNUAL MEETING

Information about this Proxy Statement

Our Board is furnishing this proxy statement in connection with the solicitation of proxies to vote on matters to be submitted at our 2019 Annual Meeting of Shareholders and at any adjournment or postponement of the meeting. The Notice of Annual Meeting, this proxy statement, the accompanying proxy card and our 2018 Annual Report to Shareholders, or the 2018 Annual Report, were first sent or given on or about March 26, 2019 to shareholders of record as of March 15, 2019, which is referred to as the record date.

Throughout this proxy statement, unless the context otherwise requires:

- references to the Board or the Board of Directors mean the Board of Directors of American Water Works Company, Inc.;
- references to common stock mean the common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of American Water Works Company, Inc.;
- references to the meeting or the annual meeting mean the 2019 Annual Meeting of Shareholders of American Water Works Company, Inc.; and
- references to we, us, our, the Company or American Water are to American Water Works Company, Inc., w its subsidiaries.

Location and Time of the Annual Meeting

The meeting will be held at 10:00 a.m., Eastern time, on Friday, May 10, 2019, at The Camden Adventure Aquarium, located at 1 Riverside Drive, Camden, New Jersey 08103. The doors will open at approximately 9:30 a.m., Eastern time.

An audio-only webcast of the meeting can be accessed during the meeting via our Investor Relations website at *https://ir.amwater.com*. The access information for the webcast presentation will

be announced via press release and on our website. If you wish to access the webcast of the meeting, you will need to have the necessary software installed and operating on your computer or other applicable device, together with appropriate access to the Internet to permit transmission of the webcast.

The audio webcast will be archived and available for 30 days after the meeting on the Investor Relations page of our website at *https://amwater.com*.

Shares Entitled to Vote

Edgar Filing: American Water Works Company, Inc. - Form DEF 14A

All shareholders of record as of the record date are entitled to vote at the meeting. As of the close of business on the record date, 180,511,068 shares of our common stock were outstanding. Each outstanding share of common stock entitles the holder of record to one vote on each matter submitted to the vote of shareholders at the meeting. Holders of our options, unvested restricted stock units, or RSUs, and unvested performance stock units, or PSUs, as well as holders of awards as to which the receipt of underlying common stock has been deferred, are not entitled to vote any shares of common stock underlying those awards at the meeting.

Under our Amended and Restated Bylaws, the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of our common stock at the close of business on the record date must be present at the meeting, either in person or by proxy, to constitute a quorum and to transact business at the meeting. Abstentions and broker non-votes are included in the determination of shares present at the meeting for quorum purposes. See How to Vote Shares Held in Street Name on page 4 of this proxy statement for more information on broker non-votes.

American Water | 2019 Proxy Statement 1

Matters to be Voted on at the Annual Meeting

The following table describes the items to be brought for a vote of our shareholders at the meeting, the treatment of abstentions and broker non-votes for each matter, and the Board s voting recommendation as to each matter:

Brief

		Description of			Treatment of	
I	Proposal			Treatment of	Broker Non-	Board s
	No.	Proposal	Vote Required	Abstentions	Votes	Recommendation
	1	Election of eight director nominees	Each director is elected by a majority of the votes cast FOR electio	account	Not taken into account	FOR each director nominee
	2	Approval, on an advisory basis, of the compensation of our named executive officers	A majority of the shares of common stock present and entitled to vote at the annual meeting must be voted FOR approval	AGAINST	Not taken into account	FOR
	3	Ratification of the appointment of our independent registered public accounting firm for 2019	A majority of the shares of common stock present and entitled to vote at the annual meeting must be voted FOR approval	AGAINST	Not applicable, as this is considered to be a routine matter	FOR
	4-5	Two shareholder proposals described in this proxy statement if properly presented at the meeting	A majority of the shares of common stock present and entitled to vote at the annual meeting must be voted FOR approval		Not taken into account	AGAINST each proposal submitted by a shareholder and properly presented at the meeting

2 American Water | 2019 Proxy Statement

How to Vote Shares Registered in Your Own Name

If you own shares that are registered on our books and records in your own name, you can vote your shares in any of the following ways:

You can vote via the Internet	Call toll-free	If we mailed you a	Attend the meeting to vote
at <i>http://www.proxyvote.com</i> . If you received printed proxy	1-800-690-6903. You also can vote by telephone using	printed copy of this proxy	in person.
materials, follow the	the instructions provided on		
instructions for Internet voting	the Internet voting site or the Notice of Availability,	paper proxy card, you can vote by	
printed on your proxy card. If	or, if	completing,	
you received a Notice of Availability, follow the	you received printed proxy	signing, dating and returning the	
instructions provided in the	materials, by following the	proxy card in the	
Notice of Availability.	instructions provided on your proxy card.	enclosed postage-paid	
	Jan I and another	envelope.	

The internet and telephone voting facilities for shareholders of record will close at 11:59 p.m., Eastern time, on May 9, 2019.

Your signed proxy card, or the proxy you grant via the Internet or by telephone, will be voted in accordance with your instructions. If you own shares that are registered in your own name and return a signed proxy card or grant a proxy via the Internet or by telephone, but do not indicate how you wish your shares to be voted, your shares will be voted:

- **FOR** the election of each of the Board s eight director nominees;
- **FOR** the approval, on an advisory basis, of the compensation of our named executive officers;
- **FOR** the ratification of the appointment of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for 2019; and
- **AGAINST** each of the two proposals submitted by shareholders, if properly presented at the meeting. In the absence of instructions to the contrary, proxies will be voted in accordance with the judgment of the person exercising the proxy on any other matter properly presented at the meeting.

If you received more than one proxy card or Notice of Availability, your shares are likely registered in different names or with different addresses, or are held in more than one account. You must separately vote the shares shown on each proxy card or Notice of Availability that you receive in order for all of your shares to be voted at the meeting. For more information regarding the Notice of Availability, please see Communications, Shareholder Proposals and Company Information Delivering Proxy Materials Through Electronic Means on page 81 of this proxy statement.

American Water2019 Proxy Statement3

How to Vote Shares Held in Street Name

If you hold shares through a brokerage firm, trustee, bank, or other financial intermediary or nominee, which is known as holding shares in street name, you will receive a voting instruction form from that broker, trustee, bank or other financial intermediary or nominee, each of which we refer to as an intermediary. The form will explain how to direct the voting of your shares through the intermediary, which may include the ability to provide voting instructions via the Internet or by telephone.

If your shares are held in street name through a brokerage firm that is a member of the NYSE, and you want to vote on any of Proposals 1, 2, 4 or 5, you MUST indicate how you wish your shares to be voted. The broker will vote shares held by you in street name in accordance with your voting instructions, as indicated on your signed voting instruction form or by the instructions you provide via the Internet or by telephone. Absent such instructions, NYSE rules would prohibit a broker from exercising discretion to cast a vote with respect to your shares. In that case, a proxy submitted by the broker with respect to your shares would indicate that the broker is unable to cast a vote with respect to the matter, which is commonly referred to as a broker non-vote.

Under NYSE rules, Proposal 3 is considered a routine matter, and thus a broker would be permitted in its

discretion to cast a vote on that proposal as to your shares in the event that you do not provide the broker with voting instructions. Accordingly, if your shares are held in street name, it is important that you provide voting instructions to the intermediary so that your vote will be counted.

If you hold shares in street name and wish to vote your shares in person at the meeting, you must first obtain a valid legal proxy from the intermediary. To do so, you must follow the instructions provided on your voting instruction form, or, if no such instructions were provided, you must contact the intermediary directly. To attend the meeting in person (regardless of whether you intend to vote your shares in person at the meeting), you must obtain an admission card in advance of the meeting by following the instructions under Attending the Annual Meeting in Person on page 5 of this proxy statement. You would not be able to attend the meeting simply by obtaining a legal proxy without <u>also</u> obtaining an admission card.

If you received more than one voting instruction form or Notice of Availability, your shares are likely registered in different names or with different addresses or are in more than one account. You must separately follow the foregoing voting procedures for each voting instruction form or Notice of Availability that you receive in order for all of your shares to be voted at the meeting.

Revoking or Changing a Proxy

If you own shares in your own name (including shares you may hold through American Water Stock Direct, our dividend reinvestment and direct stock purchase plan), you may revoke any prior proxy, regardless of how your proxy was originally submitted, by:

Edgar Filing: American Water Works Company, Inc. - Form DEF 14A

- sending a written statement to that effect to our Secretary, which must be received by us before the meeting;
- submitting a properly signed proxy card dated a later date;
- submitting a later dated proxy via the Internet or by telephone; or
- attending the meeting in person and voting your shares at the meeting.

Please see Communications, Shareholder Proposals and Company Information Contacting Us or Our Transfer Agent on page 82 of this proxy statement for more information on providing our Secretary with written notice.

If you hold shares in street name, you should follow the instructions provided on your voting instruction form or contact the intermediary for instructions on how to change your vote.

4 American Water | 2019 Proxy Statement

Attending the Annual Meeting in Person

Admission to the annual meeting will be limited to our shareholders or their authorized, legal proxies. If you plan to attend the meeting in person, you must have a valid, government-issued photo identification, as well as an admission card. Upon arrival at the annual meeting, you will be asked to present your admission card and government-issued photo identification to enter the meeting. We reserve the right to deny admission to the meeting location to any person who arrives at the meeting location without an admission card and valid, government-issued photo identification in his or her name.

For the safety and security of all attendees at the meeting, you will not be permitted to bring cameras, cell or smart phones, recording equipment, computers, large bags, briefcases or packages into the meeting. If you bring any of these prohibited items to the meeting, you will be required to leave them outside the meeting room until the meeting has concluded.

Under our Amended and Restated Bylaws, the Board or chairman of the meeting may impose additional reasonable restrictions on the conduct of the meeting and the ability of individuals to attend the meeting in person. These procedures are designed to ensure the safety and security of all attendees at the meeting.

If your shares are registered in your name, you will receive an admission card in one of three different ways:

- · If you received your proxy materials by mail, your admission card is attached to your proxy card.
- If you received your proxy materials by e-mail, your admission card is the e-mail, which you must print out and bring with you to the meeting.

• If you received a Notice of Availability, your admission card is the Notice of Availability with your name on it. The original admission card attached to your proxy card or the original Notice of Availability with your name on it must be presented at the meeting. Photocopies of these documents will not be accepted. If you lose your admission card, please contact our Investor Relations department to request a replacement.

If you hold your shares in street name or you hold a valid legal proxy, and you plan to attend the annual meeting, you must send us a timely request for an admission card. We must <u>receive</u> your request no later than <u>Wednesday, May 1</u>, <u>2019</u> in order to be timely. Your request must be in the form of a signed cover letter containing the following information:

- · Your name, complete mailing address and daytime telephone number;
- A copy of your valid, government-issued photo identification;
- If you own shares in street name:
 - § the number of shares that you own in street name;

Edgar Filing: American Water Works Company, Inc. - Form DEF 14A

- § the name, address and telephone number of the intermediary; and
- § proof that you own common stock as of the record date, such as:

a letter from the intermediary, or

a photocopy of a current brokerage or other account statement showing

your ownership of such shares on the record date, or

your continuous ownership of such shares before and after the record date.

• If you are a legal proxy holder:

- § the number of shares that are the subject of the legal proxy;
- § a photocopy of the valid, signed and dated legal proxy; and

§ the name, address and daytime telephone number of the shareholder who gave the legal proxy to you. All communications regarding admission card requests or admission procedures should be addressed to Investor Relations at the address provided on page 82 of this proxy statement.

American Water | 2019 Proxy Statement 5

BOARD OF DIRECTORS AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

The Board of Directors

The Board is currently comprised of eight members, consisting of seven independent directors and Susan N. Story, our President and Chief Executive Officer.

The Board held 13 meetings during 2018. During the period in 2018 for which each director served as such, he or she attended at least 75 percent of the combined number of Board meetings and meetings of the Board committees on which he or she served, except for Julia L. Johnson, who attended 56 percent of such meetings due to an extended illness from which she has recovered.

The Board has adopted an attendance policy, set forth in our Corporate Governance Guidelines, under which attendance, whether by telephone or in person, is expected at all Board and committee meetings,

except for absences previously excused by the Chairman of the Board or the Chairman of the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee, or the Nominating Committee, due to extraordinary circumstances. All members of the Board are expected to attend the annual meeting of shareholders, except for absences due to unavoidable or extenuating circumstances. Six of the eight directors then on the Board attended the 2018 annual meeting of shareholders.

At most regularly scheduled meetings, the Board meets in executive session, without the presence of any members of management. Our independent, non-executive Chairman of the Board presides over these sessions.

Board Committees

As of the date of this proxy statement, the Board has four separately designated standing committees:

- the Audit, Finance and Risk Committee;
- the Executive Development and

Compensation Committee, or the Compensation Committee;

- the Nominating Committee; and
- the SETO Committee.

As needed, each committee sets a time to meet in executive session without management personnel present. The Compensation Committee meets regularly with its independent compensation consultant in executive session. The Audit, Finance and Risk Committee meets regularly in separate executive sessions with, among others:

- our Vice President of Internal Audit;
- our Chief Compliance Officer;

- our Executive Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary; and
- representatives of our independent registered public accounting firm.

Also, each committee has the authority to retain outside advisors, including legal counsel or other experts, as it deems appropriate in its sole discretion and to approve the fees and expenses associated with such advisors.

Recognizing the significant overlap in the activities and responsibilities of the former Audit Committee and former Finance and Risk Committee, the Board approved the combination of these two standing committees into a single Audit, Finance and Risk Committee, effective on April 19, 2018. Also, recognizing the importance of safety, environmental stewardship and technology in our values, goals and operations, the Board established the SETO Committee, effective on April 19, 2018.

The membership of each of the standing Board committees as of the date of this proxy statement, including the number of committee meetings held during 2018, are set forth in the table below:

				Auc	lit, Finan	ce and			
	Risk								
				C	Committee	e (1)			
						Audit,			
					Finance	Finance			
					and	and			
		Director		Audit	Risk	Risk Co	mpensatio	nSETO N	ominating
Director	Age	SinceInd	epend	16? nmitte	emmitte	Eommitte (Committed	Committe€	ommittee
Jeffrey N. Edwards*	58	2018	ü			ü		ü	
Martha Clark Goss*	69	2003	ü	üü	ü	üü	ü		
Veronica M. Hagen	73	2016	ü	ü			ü	üü	ü
Julia L. Johnson	56	2008	ü				üü		ü
Karl F. Kurz (2)	57	2015	ü	ü	üü				
George MacKenzie*	70	2003	ü		ü	ü			üü
James G. Stavridis**	64	2018	ü			ü		ü	
Susan N. Story	59	2014	×						
Meetings held in 2018				1	1	4	8	3	6
Committee Member		Cor	nmittee		Audit Corr Expert	nmittee Fina		ancially Li	

Committee Member

- (1) Effective April 19, 2018, the Audit Committee and the Finance and Risk Committee were combined to form the Audit, Finance and Risk Committee. The table shows the membership of the Audit Committee and the Finance and Risk Committee immediately prior to the combination, as well as the current membership of the Audit, Finance and Risk Committee.
- (2) On May 11, 2018, Mr. Kurz was designated as an alternate member of the Compensation Committee and the Nominating Committee. An alternate member of a committee participates as a member of the committee only in the event of an absence or disqualification of a regular member of that committee.

A description of each of our standing committees as of the date of this proxy statement, together with its primary responsibilities, is provided below.

Audit, Finance and Risk Committee	• Discusses with management, at least annually, our policies with respect to risk assessment and risk management, our major financial risk exposures and the steps management has taken to monitor and control these exposures
	• Represents and assists the Board in fulfilling its responsibility to oversee:
	§ the quality and integrity of our financial statements;

- \$ the adequacy and effectiveness of our system of internal controls;
- § our compliance with legal and regulatory requirements;
- § our independent auditor s qualifications and independence;
- § the performance of our internal audit function and that of our independent auditor;
- § our risk assessment and risk management strategy; and
- § our financial policies and significant financial decisions

• Has sole authority and responsibility to appoint, compensate, retain, terminate and oversee our independent auditor

- Monitors, reviews and evaluates our:
- § financial forecasts, financial condition and anticipated financing requirements;

s capital structure, including new issuances, purchases or redemptions of debt and equity securities;

- § capital expenditure plan and strategies;
- § dividend payment policy;

§ investment performance of the assets held under our employee benefit plans and related investment guidelines;

	s cash management plans and strategies;
	§ long-term debt issuances and any related guarantees, support obligations or security related to such issuances; and
	§ growth opportunities
	• Coordinates oversight of operational risk management with the other committees and the Board
	• Reviews internal controls with respect to information and technology systems, security management systems and cybersecurity having significant impact on our financial statements
	• Recommends to the Board actions with respect to our directors and officers insurance programs
Executive Development and Compensation Committee	 Adopts, and oversees the enforcement of, our Code of Ethics Establishes and reviews our overall compensation philosophy
	• Reviews and recommends to the Board the compensation and performance of the CEO, as well as goals and objectives relevant to her compensation
	• Approves, after receiving the recommendations of, and consulting with, the CEO, the compensation of Section 16 executive officers other than the CEO
	• Reviews and makes recommendations to the Board regarding our equity compensation plans, and takes such actions as required by these plans or specifically delegated to the Compensation Committee
	• Reviews and approves performance-based cash compensation plans in which the CEO and her direct reports participate, or which provide more than \$100,000 in compensation to any other employee

• Reviews periodically the operations of our executive compensation programs to determine whether they are properly coordinated and implemented and achieving their intended purpose

Reviews and recommends to the Board contracts and compensatory transactions with the CEO, COO and CFO, and approves such contracts and transactions with respect to other current or former executive officers

Reviews and monitors employee retirement and other benefit plans

• Reviews a compensation-related risk assessment of our compensation policies and practices and makes appropriate recommendations to the Board

• With input from the Board, oversees the process for executive succession planning, other than the CEO

• Reviews and recommends to the Board the form and amount of director and chairman compensation at least every two years

SETO Committee

Represents and assists the Board in overseeing and reviewing:

§ our employee and public safety;

§ our environmental policies and practices, including water quality and emerging contaminants;

§ our technology policy, strategy and governance, including physical and cyber security issues; and

§ operational performance and risks not covered by another committee of the Board

• Reviews physical and cybersecurity threat assessments, emerging issues and related initiatives

Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee

- Coordinates with the Audit, Finance and Risk Committee on matters related to cybersecurity risk
- Establishes criteria for the selection of new Board candidates

· Identifies qualified director nominees (including new candidates as well as existing directors) and recommends their election to the Board

• Reviews and makes recommendations on the composition and size of the Board to ensure its membership is sufficiently diverse and independent

Recommends directors to serve as chairman and members of the Board committees

8 American Water | 2019 Proxy Statement

.

• Establishes, monitors and recommends the structure and operations of each committee of the Board, including the qualifications and criteria for committee members, and makes recommendations regarding committee member rotation	
• Makes recommendations as to the creation or elimination of Board committees	
• Oversees the annual evaluation of each director and the Board as a whole	
• Develops and recommends to the Board amendments to its Corporate Governanc Guidelines, and annually assesses their adequacy	e
· Considers questions of director independence	
• Reviews the adequacy of our charter and bylaws	
• Oversees our director education program	
• Oversees, with input from the Chairman of the Board and the current CEO, the process of planning for CEO succession	

Board Review of Related Person Transactions

The Board has adopted the Related Person Transaction Policy for reviewing, approving and ratifying transactions involving related persons to ensure compliance with our Code of Ethics and applicable law. Subject to certain exceptions, this written policy covers transactions, relationships or arrangements in which American Water or any subsidiary was or is to be a participant and a related person had or will have a direct or indirect material interest. For purposes of this policy, a related person is any person who:

- is a current executive officer or director;
- was a former executive officer or director during the current or prior fiscal year;
- · is or was a director nominee during the current or prior fiscal year;
- at the time the related person transaction occurred or existed, was a current employee (other than an executive officer);

- at the time the related person transaction occurred or existed, was a beneficial owner of more than five percent of our common stock; or
- is or was a specified immediate family member, or any other person sharing the household (other than a tenant or employee) of, any of the foregoing.

Permission for a related person transaction may only be granted in writing in advance by the following:

- the disinterested members of the Audit, Finance and Risk Committee or the Board, in the case of transactions involving corporate officers, directors or other employees in specified senior grade levels; and
- our Compliance and Ethics Committee, which is comprised of members of management, in the case of all other employees.

Further, as permitted by the policy, the Compliance and Ethics Committee has delegated to our Chief Compliance Officer the authority to review and approve related person transactions that are within its authority where the amount involved is less than \$5,000. Transactions involving the compensation of executive officers are not subject to this policy if they are reviewed and, if appropriate, approved by the Compensation Committee (or a group of our independent directors performing a similar function) as specified in the Compensation Committee s charter.

Before any related person transaction is approved, the following factors are to be considered:

- the related person s interest in the transaction;
- the dollar value of the amount involved in the transaction;
- the dollar value of the related person s interest in the transaction without regard to the amount of any profit or loss;
- whether the transaction is to be undertaken in the ordinary course of business of American Water;
- whether the transaction with the related person is proposed to be entered into on terms more favorable to American Water than terms that could have been reached with an unrelated third party;
- the purpose, and the potential benefits to American Water, of the transaction; and
- any other information regarding the transaction or the related person that is material in light of the circumstances of the particular transaction.

Approval of a related person transaction under the policy will be granted only if it is determined that, under all of the circumstances, the transaction is in

the best interests of American Water and only so long as those interests outweigh any negative effects that may arise from permitting the transaction to occur.

Board Leadership Structure

For 2018 and currently, Ms. Story serves as our President and Chief Executive Officer. Mr. MacKenzie served as our Chairman until May 11, 2018, when Mr. Kurz became our Chairman of the Board. Our Corporate Governance Guidelines provide that the Chairman of the Board is to be an independent

director. We believe that the oversight function of a board of directors is enhanced when an independent director, serving as chairman of the board, is in a position to set the agenda for, and preside over, meetings of the board of directors. We also believe that our leadership structure enhances the active participation of our independent directors.

The Chairman of the Board is responsible for:

- setting the agenda for meetings of the Board, and presiding over Board meetings at which the Chairman of the Board is present;
- coordinating the work of the Board committees;
- overseeing the distribution of materials by our Secretary to the members of the Board;
- serving as the independent director primarily responsible for Board consultations and communications between the Board and shareholders; and
- performing such other duties as the Board may, from time to time, require to assist it in the fulfillment of its duties.

If the Chairman of the Board ceases to be an independent director, the Board shall select another Chairman of the Board from among the members of the Board who are determined by the Board at that time to be independent directors. The Chairman of the Board is selected, and may be removed from that position at any time, by a majority of the members of the Board.

Board Role in Risk Oversight

One of the responsibilities of the Board is the oversight of our risk management activities, which is discharged by the Board as well as through the Audit, Finance and Risk Committee, the Compensation Committee and the SETO Committee. In discharging this responsibility, the Board and these committees, with the assistance of management, monitor and evaluate our major enterprise risks and oversee and monitor the design and implementation of guidelines and programs to manage these risks.

Our management has overall responsibility for conducting risk assessments and risk management

strategy and programs. We have an Enterprise Risk Management Committee consisting of various Company executives and business unit employees that manages and oversees day-to-day enterprise risk management responsibilities. The Enterprise Risk Management Committee meets at least six times a year. The Enterprise Risk Management Committee s areas of focus include competitive, economic, operational (including cybersecurity), financial (including accounting, internal audit, credit, liquidity and tax), legal, compliance, regulatory, health, safety and environmental, political and reputational risks.

Audit, Finance and Risk Committee Role

The Audit, Finance and Risk Committee is responsible for assisting the Board in overseeing the Company s accounting and disclosure controls, the design and performance of the internal audit, ethics and compliance functions, and the enterprise risk

management process, including risk assessments and risk management strategy. The Audit, Finance and Risk Committee also has direct authority over the Company s independent registered public accounting firm.

In performing these responsibilities, the Audit, Finance and Risk Committee reviews, at least annually, with management our major financial and operational risk exposures, including any risk concentrations and risk interrelationships, the magnitude and the likelihood of occurrence of risk, and management s activities to monitor and control

these exposures. This committee also reviews our major financial risks, including credit, market and funding risks. The Audit, Finance and Risk Committee coordinates oversight of operational risk management with the SETO Committee. The Audit, Finance and Risk Committee also oversees our insurance risk management policies and programs.

Compensation Committee Role

The Compensation Committee assesses potential risks related to our compensation policies and practices. Management conducts and presents to the Compensation Committee for its review an annual risk assessment of our executive compensation, with a particular focus on performance-based compensation. This risk assessment is reviewed with both our internal audit function as well as with the Enterprise Risk Management Committee. In February 2019, an update of this risk assessment, which included our 2018 short-term and long-term performance-based executive compensation, was reviewed with the Compensation Committee. This assessment sought to identify whether features of our compensation policies and practices could potentially encourage excessive risk-taking.

The risk assessment conducted by management found that our existing short-term and long-term compensation is coupled with compensation design elements and other controls that discourage decision-making focused solely on compensatory consequences. These design elements and controls include, among other things:

- base salaries that are a sufficient component of total compensation to discourage excessive short-term risk taking;
- cash performance-based awards with a maximum payout that is limited to 200 percent of target;
- the ability of the Compensation Committee to exercise discretion in determining the amount of cash performance-based compensation awarded;
- the use of long-term performance awards that mitigate against the taking of short-term risks;
- the implementation of an annual independent audit of our Annual Performance Plan, or APP, targets and award process conducted by our internal audit function;
- Company-wide and individual performance targets which are dispersed among a variety of financial and non-financial metrics, as well as among short-term and long-term goals;
- policies and procedures implemented to provide for meaningful checks and balances regarding significant business decisions that may have a compensatory benefit, including the use of a robust vetting process for new business development opportunities and limiting the delegated authority of executives to approve transactions;
- a compensation recovery policy that would require repayment of incentive compensation in the event of a material restatement of our financial statements under specific circumstances;
- the use of overlapping vesting and performance periods through annual long-term performance award grants;
- that we do not currently grant stock options as part of our long-term performance program, thereby discouraging behavior focused on short-term increases in stock prices; and

stock ownership guidelines and retention requirements that are applicable to executives and employees of the Company at a specified minimum salary grade (generally vice president) level.

On the basis of its review of our executive compensation programs, management concluded, and advised the Compensation Committee, that the risks of these compensation programs are mitigated and are not reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on American Water.

SETO Committee Role

The SETO Committee reviews and monitors operational risk exposure and risk mitigation strategies with the Audit, Finance and Risk Committee and the Board. In performing these responsibilities, the SETO Committee reviews management s processes for assessing business continuity risks and developing related

contingency planning. The SETO Committee also reviews physical and cybersecurity threat assessments, including emerging issues and our related initiatives, and coordinates with the Audit, Finance and Risk Committee and the Board on matters related to cybersecurity risk.

Board Role in Succession Planning

The Corporate Governance Guidelines provide that a primary responsibility of the Board is planning for the succession of our CEO and other executive officers. The goal of our succession planning process is to identify executive talent at the Company and provide for continuity of effective leadership that can fulfill the long-term requirements of our business. The Corporate Governance Guidelines contemplate a collaborative effort between the Board (and certain of its committees) and the CEO; however, the Board retains full responsibility for the selection of the CEO.

Specifically, the Corporate Governance Guidelines provide that the CEO annually submits to the Board for its review a succession plan for the CEO and other executive officers. The succession plan includes a determination of key competencies and desired experiences for the particular role, an identification and assessment of internal candidates, development plans for internal candidates and, as appropriate, identification of external candidates. The criteria used to assess potential CEO candidates are formulated by the Board based on the Company s business strategies, and include the candidates experience, as well as strategic and leadership qualities. The CEO must also submit to the Board annually an emergency

succession plan to prepare for any unforeseen event that may prevent the CEO from continuing to serve. The Board may review executive development and succession planning more frequently as it deems appropriate.

In this regard, the Board has, in a manner consistent with its responsibilities as described in this section, delegated the day-to-day responsibility for the process of providing a slate of CEO succession candidates for consideration by the Board to the Nominating Committee, with input from the Chairman of the Board and the current CEO. The Board also has delegated authority to the Compensation Committee to collaborate with the CEO to ensure that processes are in place for succession planning and development with respect to other executive officers.

As a practical matter, consideration of executive succession planning (especially for the CEO role) occurs throughout the year at Board meetings and involves regular interaction between and among the Board, the President and Chief Executive Officer, the Senior Vice President, Human Resources, and other members of management, as appropriate.

Board Refreshment and Director Tenure

The following chart shows our Board tenure as of the date of this proxy statement:

Our Corporate Governance Guidelines do not impose term limits on the service of our directors. The Board believes that term limits could result in the loss of directors who have been able to develop, over a period of time, increasing insight into our business and operations, and an institutional memory that benefits the entire membership of the Board as well as management. Instead, the Nominating Committee reviews annually each director s continuation on the Board, which allows each director the opportunity to confirm his or her desire to continue as a director and provides the Board an opportunity to refresh its membership as and when it deems appropriate.

Our Corporate Governance Guidelines generally restrict a non-employee director who has reached his

or her 75th birthday prior to the date of our annual meeting of shareholders from being nominated for re-election to the Board. However, the Board may, in special circumstances and where deemed in the best interests of the Company, grant an exception to this policy on an annual basis. There are no nominees for director who are 75 years of age or older. As represented by the director tenure chart above and evidenced by our actual Board refreshment over the past few years, including most recently in 2018, we seek to maintain a continual balance of historical knowledge and experience coupled with directors who have more recently joined the Board, while seeking a variety of perspectives from a highly diverse and effective Board.

Shareholder Outreach

In addition to a robust Investor Relations function which, along with key executives and management, engaged with approximately 270 investors in 2018, our shareholder outreach program focuses on corporate governance, executive compensation and disclosure and related issues. Through this outreach program, during and after the 2018 proxy season, we contacted a number of our shareholders who beneficially owned, in the aggregate, greater than 50 percent of our common stock, as well as a leading proxy advisory firm, to better identify and understand the relevant issues that were most important to them. Through these sessions, we:

- · discussed topics of interest to our shareholders;
- solicited investor viewpoints;
- · conveyed our views on those topics; and
- gained a better understanding of areas of mutual consensus.

We received overall positive feedback regarding our corporate governance framework, our Board composition, our proxy statement disclosures, our compensation practices and our proposed

enhancements to our political contribution oversight. Also, shareholders expressed appreciation for our willingness to seek their views, and more importantly, the desire to establish an ongoing dialogue. The input and insight gleaned from our 2018 shareholder outreach program was shared with management and our Board.

We also want our shareholders to engage in appropriate interaction with our Board members. In this regard, on May 11, 2018, we held a breakfast for our shareholders prior to our 2018 annual shareholder meeting, which was also attended by Board members and members of management. Additionally, on December 11, 2018, several of our directors, including our Chairman of the Board, attended our Investor Day conference at our new corporate headquarters in Camden, New Jersey to interact with our shareholders and securities analysts. We intend to continue to engage regularly with shareholders and proxy advisory firms to solicit their input, and we give careful consideration

to their feedback.

Governance Policies and Procedures

Our Code of Ethics applies to our directors, officers and employees and is designed to promote, among other things:

- honest and ethical conduct, including the ethical handling of actual or apparent conflicts of interest in personal and professional relationships, and deter wrongdoing or even perceptions of wrongdoing;
- full, fair, accurate, timely and understandable disclosures in periodic reports we are required to file;
- accountability for adhering to the Code of Ethics; and
- compliance with applicable governmental laws, rules and regulations.

Our Code of Ethics provides for the prompt internal reporting of violations to an array of appropriate persons identified in our Code of Ethics and confidential treatment of the reporting person during a compliance investigation to the extent possible. We intend to satisfy the disclosure requirements regarding any amendment to, or waiver from, a provision of the Code of Ethics by making disclosures concerning such matters available on the Investor Relations page of our website.

Our Corporate Governance Guidelines set out principles by which the Board will organize and execute its responsibilities in accordance with our

Restated Certificate of Incorporation, our Amended and Restated Bylaws, the listing standards of the NYSE, and applicable laws. Additionally, the Board has adopted charters that govern the operations of the Audit, Finance and Risk Committee, the Compensation Committee, the Nominating Committee and the SETO Committee.

Current copies of all of the foregoing documents are available on our Investor Relations website at *https://ir.amwater.com* and can also be obtained by sending us a written request. See Communications, Shareholder Proposals and Company Information Contacting Us or Our Transfer Agent on page 82 of this proxy statement.

Political Contribution Policy

As a company whose regulated operations can be significantly impacted by public policies, we participate responsibly in the political process and make reasonable political contributions consistent with all applicable laws and reporting requirements. We also hold memberships in a variety of industry, trade and business associations, which enable us to understand the views of others and obtain feedback on our positions.

As part of our commitment to good governance principles and transparency, the Board adopted a company-wide Political Contribution Policy effective December 31, 2018. This policy requires that our direct contributions or expenditures to a political party, a candidate for an elected office or his or her political campaign, or a political action committee (PAC) be made only:

- by the American Water Works Company, Inc. Employee Federal PAC (the Federal PAC), or
- to, or through, a PAC sponsored by or associated with one of our subsidiaries or lines of business (a Subsidiary PAC).

All political contributions by the Company must be approved in advance by our CEO. Political contributions by the Company s subsidiaries must first be approved by the subsidiary s or line of business s president, or similar officer. We will disclose annually

on our website, within 180 days after the end of each fiscal year, information regarding our political contributions. We will also disclose payments we made to a trade association or tax-exempt organization during the last fiscal year, which, individually or in the aggregate, exceed \$50,000, if the association or organization provides a written statement that some or all of the payments were used for non-deductible political or lobbying purposes. We will make our first annual disclosure under this policy on our website by June 28, 2019.

Political contributions, as defined under this policy, exclude amounts spent in connection with a core business function, such as a water or wastewater system acquisition, defense of a condemnation action filed against us, or other activities that impact or affect the operation of our business, unless made to support a political party, a candidate for an elected office or his or her political campaign. A payment to a trade association or tax-exempt organization is also not a political contribution under this policy, even if any portion of the payment is used for political purposes.

The Board will review this policy at least annually and will also review and approve in advance the public disclosures required by the policy. Shareholders may currently view the policy through our Investor Relations website at *https://ir.amwater.com*.

PROPOSAL 1

ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

Explanation of the Proposal

In accordance with our Restated Certificate of Incorporation and Amended and Restated Bylaws, the number of directors is fixed from time to time by the Board. There are currently eight members on the Board.

On the recommendation of the Nominating Committee, the Board has nominated for election to the Board the following persons:

- · Jeffrey N. Edwards
- Martha Clark Goss
- Veronica M. Hagen
- Julia L. Johnson
- Karl F. Kurz
- George MacKenzie
- · James G. Stavridis
- Susan N. Story

Each of these nominees is currently a member of the Board. It is intended that, if elected, each nominee would hold office until the date of the 2020 annual meeting of shareholders, or until his or her successor is elected and qualified, or until his or her earlier death, resignation or removal. Proxies may not be voted for more than these eight nominees.

Each director nominee identified in this proxy statement has confirmed that he or she is willing and able to serve as a director, if elected. Should any of the nominees, prior to the meeting, become unavailable to serve as a director for any reason, the Board may either reduce the number of directors to be elected or select another nominee recommended by the Nominating Committee. If another nominee is selected, all proxies will be voted for the substitute nominee.

In accordance with our Amended and Restated Bylaws and our Corporate Governance Guidelines, prior to this meeting, each incumbent director nominee will submit

a contingent resignation in writing to the Chairman of the Board or the Secretary of American Water. The resignation becomes effective only if the director fails to receive a sufficient number of votes for re-election at the meeting, assuming a quorum is present and the Board accepts the resignation. In an uncontested election of directors, if any incumbent director nominated for re-election does not receive the vote of at least the majority of the votes cast at any meeting for the election of directors at which a quorum is present, the Nominating Committee will make a recommendation to the Board on whether to accept or reject such tendered resignation, or whether other action should be taken. The Board will act on the tendered resignation, taking into account the Nominating Committee s recommendation, and publicly disclose, by a press release, a filing with the SEC, or other broadly disseminated means of communication, its decision regarding the tendered resignation and the rationale behind the decision within 90 days from the date of the certification of the election results.

With respect to a tendered resignation, the Nominating Committee, in making its recommendation, and the Board, in making its decision, may each consider any factors or other information that it considers appropriate and relevant. The director who tenders his or her resignation will not participate in the recommendation of the Nominating Committee

or the decision of the Board with respect to his or her resignation. If a director s resignation is not accepted by the Board, such director will continue to serve until the 2020 annual meeting of shareholders and until his or her successor is duly elected, or his or her earlier death, resignation or removal. If a director s resignation is accepted by the Board, then the Board, in its sole discretion, may fill any resulting vacancy or may decrease the size of the Board.

Director Criteria, Qualifications, Experience and Diversity

We believe that the backgrounds and qualifications of our directors, considered as a group, should provide a composite mix of experience, knowledge and abilities that will enable the Board to fulfill its responsibilities. Therefore, the Nominating Committee considers diversity in identifying nominees for directors. In this regard, the Nominating Committee views diversity in a broad sense, including on the basis of skills, experience, age, race, gender and ethnicity. The Board believes in balancing the value that longevity of director service can bring to our company with the value of new ideas and insights that can come through new members. In addition, our Corporate Governance Guidelines provide that directors must be persons of good character and thus must possess all of the following personal characteristics:

- *Integrity:* Directors must demonstrate high ethical standards and integrity in their personal and professional dealings.
- Accountability: Directors must be willing to be accountable for their decisions as directors.
- · Judgment: Directors must possess the ability to provide wise and thoughtful counsel on a broad range of issues.
- *Responsibility:* Directors must interact with each other in a manner which encourages responsible, open, challenging and informed discussion.
- *High Performance Standards:* Directors must have a history of achievement which reflects high standards for themselves and others.
- *Commitment and Enthusiasm:* Directors must be committed to, and enthusiastic about, their performance for American Water as directors, both in absolute terms and relative to their peers.

• *Courage:* Directors must possess the courage to express views openly, even in the face of opposition. The Board strives to have members with knowledge, experience and skills in the following core competencies:

- accounting and finance
- business judgment
- management
- crisis response
- industry knowledge
- utility regulation
- · leadership, including in other public companies
- strategy/vision

technology

In this regard, in evaluating a candidate s experience and skills, the Nominating Committee will consider qualities such as an understanding of the water industry, utilities, marketing, finance, customer service, utility and environmental regulation, cybersecurity and public policy issues. The Nominating Committee does not assign specific weights to particular criteria and no particular criterion is necessarily applicable to all prospective nominees. In addition, the Board is committed to having directors who add tangible value to American Water with a diversity of ideas, approaches and experiences and the interpersonal capacity to foster effective communication within the Board and with management.

Annually, the Nominating Committee reviews the profile, engagement and performance of each director to determine whether he or she should be renominated for board service. The Nominating Committee also considers whether, in light of our strategy or trends in our market environment, new skill sets or experiences would benefit our company and our shareholders.

The process followed by the Nominating Committee to identify and evaluate candidates includes requests to members of the Board and others for recommendations, meetings from time to time to evaluate biographical information and background material relating to potential candidates, and interviews of selected candidates by members of the Nominating Committee and other members of the Board. The Nominating Committee may engage a third party to assist in the search for director candidates or to assist in gathering information regarding a director candidate s background and experience. If the Nominating Committee engages a third party, that committee would approve the fee that American Water pays for these services.

When evaluating the recommendations of the Nominating Committee, the Board should take into account all factors it considers appropriate, which may include:

- whether the candidate is committed to the highest ethical standards;
- whether the candidate has special skills, expertise and background that would complement the attributes of the existing directors, taking into consideration the communities and geographies in which the Company operates;
- whether the candidate has achieved prominence in his or her business, governmental or professional activities, and has built a reputation that demonstrates the
- ability to make the kind of important and sensitive judgments that the Board is called upon to make;
- whether the candidate will effectively, consistently and appropriately take into account and balance the legitimate interests and concerns of all of our shareholders and our other stakeholders in reaching decisions, rather than advancing the interests of a particular constituency;
- whether the candidate possesses a willingness to challenge management while working constructively as part of a team in an environment of collegiality and trust; and
- whether the candidate will be able to devote sufficient time and energy to the performance of his or her duties as a director.

Director Nominees

We have provided below a biographical information summary for each of our eight director nominees. Committee information has been provided as of the date of this proxy statement.

	Other Current Public Company Boards:
Jeffrey N. Edwards	• Raymond James Financial, Inc., a diversified financial services company, since 2014
Independent Director	Past Public Company Boards:
Age: 58	• The NASDAQ Stock Market, Inc., 2004 to 2006
Director Since: 2018	Business Experience:
<u>Committees:</u> Audit, Finance and Risk	· Chief Operating Officer, New Vernon Capital, since 2009
SETO	 Various senior executive positions over 22 years at Merrill Lynch & Co., including: § Vice Chairman, from 2007 to 2009
	S Chief Financial Officer, from 2005 to 2007
	 Head of Origination, Americas, from 2004 to 2005 Head of Clarkel Constant Machaeta, from 2002 to 2004
	 § Head of Global Capital Markets, from 2003 to 2004 § Co-Head of Global Equity, from 2001 to 2003
	Other Positions:
	• Director, Medusind Solutions India Private Limited and Medusind Solutions, Inc., since 2012

· Chairman, Board of Trustees, The Pingry School

Education:

- · Bachelor of Science, with Honors, Haverford College
- Master in Business Administration, The Harvard Business School

Experience and Qualifications to Serve on the Board:

• Mr. Edwards current executive leadership position with an investment advisory firm demonstrates focus on growth and strategic planning.

• Longstanding executive experience with a leading global capital markets and financial services firm provides Mr. Edwards with a substantive understanding of many issues confronting our business, including capital markets needs, strategic planning, growth opportunities and a variety of operational matters.

	Other Current Public Company Boards:
Martha Clark Goss	 Neuberger Berman Mutual Funds, since 2007 Allianz Life Insurance Company of New York, since 2005
Independent Director	Past Public Company Boards:
Age: 69	• Dexter Corporation
Director Since: 2003	 Claire s Stores Inc. Ocwen Financial Corporation
<u>Committees:</u>	• Foster Wheeler Corporation
Audit, Finance and Risk (Chair)	Business Experience:
Compensation	 Chief Operating Officer and Chief Financial Officer of Amwell Holdings/Hopewell Holdings LLC, a holding company and investment vehicle for investments in healthcare related companies, from 2003 until 2014 Chief Financial Officer of The Capital Markets Company, from 1999 until 2001 Chief Financial Officer of Booz Allen Hamilton Holding Corporation (formerly Booz-Allen Hamilton Inc.), from 1995 to 1999 Various senior executive positions at Prudential Insurance Company, or Prudential, from 1981 until 1995, including President of Prudential Power Funding Associates, the investment arm of Prudential responsible for electric and gas utilities and alternative energy projects, Senior Vice President, Enterprise Risk Management and President, Prudential Asset Management Company, and Treasurer of Prudential Vice President, The Chase Manhattan Bank, from 1971 to 1976 and from 1978 to 1981
	Other Positions:

- Trustee Emerita, Brown University
- Trustee and Treasurer, Brown University, from 1987 to 1998
- Member of the Board of the Museum for American Finance

Member and Past President, director and audit committee chair of the Financial Women s Association of New York

Member of the Committee of 200, a women s professional organization

Education:

.

- Bachelor of Arts, Brown University
- Master in Business Administration, The Harvard Business School

Experience and Qualifications to Serve on the Board:

• Ms. Goss extensive financial, investment, and governance experience provides valuable insights to the Board and its committees.

• Experience as President of an investment subsidiary of Prudential, responsible for substantial investments in electric and gas public utilities and alternative energy projects, enables Ms. Goss to share with the Board her considerable knowledge regarding public utilities.

• Experience as Senior Vice President, Enterprise Risk Management, at Prudential enables Ms. Goss to provide expertise in risk management.

	Other Current Public Company Boards:	
Veronica M. Hagen	• Southern Company, a transporter and producer of energy, since 2008 (Lead Independent Director from 2014 to 2016)	
Independent Director	• Newmont Mining Corporation, a producer of gold, since 2005	
Age: 73	• Stericycle, Inc., a multinational business-to-business services provider, since Ju 2018	ne
Director Since: 2016	Past Public Company Boards:	
<u>Committees:</u> SETO (Chair)	 Polymer Group, Inc., from 2007 to 2015 Jacuzzi Brands, Inc., from 2004 to 2007 	
Compensation Nominating	Business Experience:	
	• Chief Executive Officer of Polymer Group, Inc. (now known as AVINTIV Specialty Materials Inc.), a global manufacturer of specialty materials, from April 2007 to August 2013	
	• President and Chief Executive Officer of Sappi Fine Paper North America, a division of a South African-based pulp and paper company, from 2004 to 2007	
	• Various executive positions with Alcoa, Inc., including as Vice President and C Customer Officer and President, Alcoa Engineered Products, from 1998 to 2004	hief
	Education:	
	 Bachelor of Arts, University of Southern California Bachelor of Science, University of Southern California 	

Experience and Qualifications to Serve on the Board:

• Ms. Hagen has over 35 years of executive experience in global operational management and commercial business leadership, including serving as the chief executive officer of two successful public companies.

• Ms. Hagen has extensive experience and past service as a public company board member.

• Ms. Hagen also has significant leadership in the areas of employee engagement, customer service, strategic planning and business growth.

	Other Current Public Company Boards:
Julia L. Johnson Independent Director	 MasTec, Inc., a utility infrastructure contractor, since 2002 NorthWestern Corporation, a transporter and producer of energy, since 2004 FirstEnergy Corp., a transporter and producer of energy, since 2011
Age: 56	Past Public Company Boards:
Director Since: 2008	• Allegheny Energy, Inc., from 2003 until its merger with FirstEnergy Corp. in 2011
<u>Committees:</u> Compensation (Chair)	Business Experience:
Nominating	• President of Net Communications, LLC, a strategy consulting firm specializing in the communications, energy and information technology public policy arenas, since 2001
	Other Positions:
	• Florida Public Service Commission, from January 1992 until November 1999, including chairwoman from January 1997 to January 1999
	• Chair, Florida s Information Service Technology Development Task Force, from November 1999 to July 2001
	Chair, Emerging Issues Policy Forum
	Chair, Women s Energy & Innovation Network, Inc.
	 Member, Foundation for Florida s Future Officer, Innovative Energy Solutions
	officer, intovative Energy Solutions

Education:

- Bachelor of Science in Business Administration, University of Florida
- · Juris Doctor, University of Florida College of Law

Experience and Qualifications to Serve on the Board:

Ms. Johnson s service on a state public service commission with regulatory oversight over Florida s electric, telecommunications and water and wastewater industries, as well as her current leadership of a firm specializing in regulatory analysis and legal strategy, enables her to provide valuable perspectives on regulatory and public policy matters affecting our operations.

	Other Current Public Company Boards:
Karl F. Kurz Chairman	 SemGroup Corporation, a public energy midstream company, since 2009 WPX Energy, Inc., a public independent oil and gas company, since 2014
Independent Director	Past Public Company Boards:
Age: 57	Global Geophysical Services, Inc., from 2011 to 2015 Western Case Partners, from 2007 to 2000
Director Since: 2015	• Western Gas Partners, from 2007 to 2009
Chairman Since: 2018	Business Experience:
	• Mr. Kurz is a private investor in the energy industry
	• Chairman of Siluria Technologies Inc., a private energy technology company, from 2013 to 2018
	Managing Director, Co-Head of Energy, and a Member of the Investment Committee of CCMP Capital Advisors LLC, a leading global private equity firm, from 2009 to 2012
	Various executive and management positions with Anadarko Petroleum Corporation including most recently Chief Operating Officer, from 2000 to 2009
	· General Manager, Midstream and Marketing, Vastar Resources, Inc.
	Various management positions at ARCO Oil and Gas Company, in reservoir engineering, production operations, and financial trading
	• Operating Advisor, Area Capital Corporation
	Education:

Bachelor of Science, *magna cum laude*, Petroleum Engineering, Texas A&M University

Advanced Management Program graduate, The Harvard Business School

Experience and Qualifications to Serve on the Board:

• Mr. Kurz s long history of working in the oil and gas industry is invaluable as we continue our strategic growth in providing sustainable customized water transfer services to customers in the shale natural gas exploration and production industry, and in pursuing potential opportunities and solutions with respect to the national water-energy nexus discussion, smart water grid development and water supply issues.

• His experience in finance and capital markets brings additional insights to us and the Board regarding our operations, including with respect to liquidity and capital resources.

22 American Water | 2019 Proxy Statement

.

	Other Current Public Company Boards:
George MacKenzie	• Tractor Supply Company, a U.S. retailer, since May 2007
Independent Director	Past Public Company Boards:
Age: 70	 Safeguard Scientifics, Inc., from February 2003 to June 2018 C&D Technologies, Inc., from March 1999 to December 2010
Director Since: 2003 Former Chairman: 2006 to 2018	 traffic.com, from December 2005 to March 2007 Central Vermont Public Service Corp., from May 2001 to May 2006 Hercules Incorporated, Vice Chairman of the Board of Directors, from April 2000 to June 2001
<u>Committees:</u> Nominating (Chair)	Business Experience:
Audit, Finance and Risk	 Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of P.H. Glatfelter Company, a specialty paper manufacturer, from September 2001 to June 2002 Various senior management positions, including most recently President, Chemical Specialties and Chief Financial Officer, Hercules Incorporated, a global manufacturer of specialty chemicals, from 1979 to 2001
	Other Positions:
	 Member, American and the Pennsylvania Institutes of Certified Public Accountants Member, Financial Executives Institute and Institute of Management Accountants
	Education:

Bachelor of Science, Business-Finance and Economics, University of Delaware

· Master of Business Administration, University of Chicago

Experience and Qualifications to Serve on the Board:

• Mr. MacKenzie s extensive service on public company boards of directors enables him to provide valuable insights into our corporate governance.

• His lengthy experience in operational and financial management enables him to provide useful insights on executive management considerations.

• His financial executive experience, coupled with his public accounting background, gives him an intimate knowledge of financial matters.

	Other Current Public Company Boards:
James G. Stavridis	• Neuberger Berman Mutual Funds, since 2015
Independent Director	Business and Military Experience:
Age: 64	 Operating Executive, The Carlyle Group Chairman, Board of Advisors, McLarty Associates
Director Since: 2018	 Dean, Tufts University, Fletcher School of Law and Diplomacy, from 2013 to 2018 Admiral, U.S. Navy (Ret.), 2006 to 2013
Committees:	§ Supreme Allied Commander, NATO, and Commander, U.S. European Command, 2009 to 2013
Audit, Finance and Risk	S Commander, U.S. Southern Command, 2006 to 2009
SETO	Other Director Positions:
	• Director, NFP Corp., since November 2017
	• Director, Michael Baker International, LLC, since 2013
	· Chairman, U.S. Naval Institute, since 2013
	• Director, BMC Software Federal, LLC, since 2014
	Education:
	 Bachelor of Science, U.S. Naval Academy Master of Arts and Ph.D., Tufts University, Fletcher School of Law and Diplomacy

Experience and Qualifications to Serve on the Board:

• Admiral Stavridis academic and practical knowledge in cybersecurity, critical infrastructure, innovation and leadership offers skill sets that are critical to the oversight of our regulated and market-based operations.

• Admiral Stavridis long-standing service in a wide range of senior commands with the U.S. Navy exhibits superior leadership qualities and skills, and also serves to directly support our Military Services Group market-based business.

• Admiral Stavridis has significant experience serving on public and private boards of directors in a wide variety of industries, including insurance brokerage, mutual funds, construction and software.

	Other Current Public Company Boards:	
Susan N. Story President and Chief Executive Officer and Director	 Raymond James Financial, Inc., a diversified financial services company Director since 2008 Lead director since January 2016 Dominion Energy, Inc., a transporter and producer of energy, since January 2017 	
Age: 59	Business Experience:	
Director Since: 2014	 President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company, since May 2014 Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of the Company, from April 2013 May 2014 	to
	 Thirty-one years at Southern Company and its subsidiaries, including: Southern Company executive officer, from 2003 to 2013 President and Chief Executive Officer, Southern Company Services, from 2011 to 2013 President and Chief Executive Officer, Gulf Power Company, from 2003 to 2010 Executive Vice President, Engineering and Construction, Southern Company, from 2001 to 2003 Senior Vice President, Southern Power Company, from 2002 to 2003 Other Positions: Member, Moffitt Cancer Center Board of Advisors, Tampa, Florida 	
	Education:	

- Bachelor of Science, Auburn University
- Master of Business Administration, University of Alabama at Birmingham
- Post-Graduate Training in Finance, University of Alabama
- · Post-Graduate Training, Birmingham School of Law

Experience and Qualifications to Serve on the Board:

Ms. Story s intimate knowledge regarding our business, by virtue of her service as our President and Chief Executive Officer, and previously as our Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer, enables her to provide valuable insights regarding our strategies, operations, finance, administration and personnel matters.

Her long career at Southern Company, including her leadership role at Gulf Power Company, enables her to provide important insights on regulated utility operations.

• Her leadership experience at Southern Company Services enables her to provide meaningful insights on a variety of key areas pertaining to our operations, including cybersecurity, supply chain, information technology, customer research and human resources.

Director Independence

The NYSE s listing standards require that:

- a majority of our directors and all of the members of the Nominating Committee satisfy the NYSE s independence standards applicable to all directors;
- all of the members of the Audit, Finance and Risk Committee satisfy the NYSE s independence standards applicable to audit committee members; and
- all of the members of the Compensation Committee satisfy the NYSE s independence standards applicable to compensation committee members.

Applying these standards, the Board determined that seven of our eight current directors, consisting of Mses. Goss, Hagen and Johnson, and Messrs. Edwards, Kurz, MacKenzie and Stavridis, qualify as independent.

The Board also determined that each of Ms. Goss, and Messrs. Edwards, MacKenzie and Stavridis, satisfies the NYSE s independence standards for audit committee members, and that each of Mses. Goss, Hagen and Johnson, and Mr. Kurz (as an alternate), satisfies the NYSE s independence standards for compensation committee members.

Finally, the Board also determined that Paul J. Evanson, a former director who served on the Board through January 17, 2018, satisfied the NYSE s independence standards applicable to all directors.

For a director to be considered independent under the NYSE listing standards, a director cannot have any of the disqualifying relationships enumerated by those standards. Furthermore, the NYSE listing standards state that a director is not independent unless the board of directors affirmatively determines that the director has no material relationship with the listed company (either directly or as a partner, shareholder or officer of an organization that has a relationship with the company). In making this determination, the Board considers all relevant facts and circumstances when assessing the materiality of any relationship of a director with the Company, not only from the standpoint of the director but also from that of persons or organizations with which the director has an affiliation. Material relationships can include, for example, commercial, industrial, banking, consulting, legal, accounting, charitable and familial relationships.

To assist the Board in considering whether a director has a material relationship with us, the Board has adopted categorical standards of material director relationships. Under these standards, which are based in part on the disqualifying relationships enumerated by the NYSE s listing standards, a director will not be deemed independent if any of the following relationships exist:

Type of Relationship (1) **Employee or executive officer of American Water**

Description of Relationship (1)(2)

The director is, or has been within the last three years, an employee of American Water, or an immediate family member of the director is, or has been within the last three years, an executive officer of American Water. However, employment as an interim chief executive officer or other officer will not disqualify a director from being considered independent following that employment.

Any of the following relationships exist:

Relationships with internal or external auditor

 \cdot the director is a current partner or employee of American Water $\,$ s internal or external auditor

 \cdot the director has an immediate family member who is a current partner of the internal or external auditor

- the director has an immediate family member who:
- § is a current employee of the external auditor and
- § personally works on the Company s audit

• the director or an immediate family member of the director was, within the last three years:

- § a partner or employee of the internal or external auditor and
- § personally worked on the Company s audit within that time

Type of Relationship (1)	Description of Relationship (1)(2)
Compensation Committee interlocks	The director or an immediate family member of the director is, or has been within the last three years, employed as an executive officer of another company where any of the Company s present executive officers at the same time serves or served on that company s compensation committee.
Receipt of direct compensation from American Water	The director or an immediate family member of the director received, during any 12-month period within the last three years, more than \$120,000 in direct compensation from American Water, other than director and committee fees and pension or other forms of deferred compensation for prior service (provided such compensation is not contingent in any way on continued service).
	Compensation received by a director for former service as an interim CEO or other executive officer need not be considered in determining independence under this standard.
	Compensation received by an immediate family member for service as an employee of American Water (other than as an executive officer) need not be considered in determining independence under this standard.
Receipt of indirect compensation from American Water	The director is a current employee or holder of more than 10 percent of the equity of another company, or an immediate family member of the director is a current executive officer or holder of more than 10 percent of the equity of another company, that has made payments to, or received payments from, American Water or any subsidiary in any of the other company s last three fiscal years, that exceeds the greater of \$1 million or two percent of such other company s consolidated gross revenues.
Charitable contributions by American Water	The director is a current executive officer of a charitable organization to which American Water or any subsidiary has made charitable contributions in any of the charitable organization s last three fiscal years that exceed the greater of \$1 million or two percent of that charitable organization s consolidated gross revenues.

- (1) A person s immediate family includes a person s spouse, parents, children, siblings, mothers- and fathers-in-law, sons- and daughters-in-law, and brothers- and sisters-in-law and anyone (other than domestic employees) who shares such person s home.
- (2) The term executive officer is defined to mean the following officers of American Water: President; Chief Financial Officer; Controller; any Vice President in charge of a principal business unit, division or function; and any other officer who performs similar policy-making functions for American Water. The term also includes any other person who performs similar policy-making functions for American Water. An officer of a subsidiary of American Water would be deemed to be an executive officer for purposes of this standard if he or she performs such policy-making functions for American Water s executive officers, as defined above, as of February 19, 2019 has been provided in the 2018 Annual Report.

Director Evaluations and Assessments

Each year, directors complete a targeted questionnaire to assess the performance of the Board and each of the standing committees. The questionnaire elicits quantitative and qualitative ratings in key areas of Board operation and function and seeks subjective comments from each director. Each committee member completes questions to evaluate how well the committees on which he or she serves are functioning and to provide suggestions for improvement.

Since 2017, the Board utilized a peer review process by which each director was asked to provide feedback on a number of characteristics of each of the other directors, including background, leadership, preparation, focus on shareholder interests, participation and independence.

In addition, annually, members of our executive leadership team comprised of senior executives of the

Company who regularly interact with the Board and the committees are solicited to provide their input and perspective on the operation of the Board and how the Board might improve its effectiveness.

Finally, our Chairman also interviews each director individually to obtain his or her assessment of director performance, Board dynamics and the effectiveness of the Board and its committees, and to discuss the results of the peer review process and his or her responses to these questions.

A summary of the responses to the questionnaires and the responses received from senior management s feedback is reviewed by the Chairman. The summary and related responses with respect to the Board and each committee is ultimately discussed in executive session in meetings of the Board and each respective committee.

Director Compensation

During 2018, our non-employee directors received annual cash retainers, paid in quarterly installments, for their services as described in the table below. Additionally, each non-employee director received an annual grant of approximately \$125,000 in equity compensation (\$187,500 for the Chairman of the Board). As our President and Chief Executive Officer, Ms. Story does not receive any additional compensation for serving as a director.

Our director cash compensation as of the date of this proxy statement is as follows:

	I	Annual
Director	Cas	h Retainer
Chairman of the Board	\$	162,500
Audit, Finance and Risk Committee Chair	\$	125,000
Compensation Committee, Nominating Committee and SETO Committee Chairs	\$	120,000
Other Non-Employee Directors	\$	100,000

For calendar year 2018, Semler Brossy Consulting Group LLC, or Semler Brossy, the Compensation Committee s independent compensation consultant, reviewed American Water s non-employee director pay program for market

competitiveness. The data provided by Semler Brossy was reviewed and considered as part of the Board s approval of the following changes to the Company s director compensation:

- The annual cash retainer for the Audit, Finance and Risk Committee and the Nominating Committee chairs was increased from \$20,000 to \$25,000 and from \$12,500 to \$20,000, respectively.
- The SETO Committee chair s annual cash retainer was set at \$20,000.
- The annual equity award for non-employee directors was increased from \$105,000 to \$125,000.
- The total premium payable to our Chairman, which is split equally between cash and equity compensation, was increased from \$110,000 to \$125,000.

The data provided by Semler Brossy indicated that equity compensation paid to our non-employee directors was below the median of our 2018 peer group, and that our Chairman s total compensation was below median levels for non-executive chairmen among those peers. Also, this was the first increase to our Chairman s premium since 2012. These director compensation changes took effect on May 11, 2018.

We do not pay our directors a separate fee for attendance at Board or committee meetings, except that, during 2018, Mr. Kurz received a \$7,500 annual retainer for his service on the board of directors of Water Solutions Holdings, LLC, our wholly owned subsidiary which through its subsidiary, Keystone Clearwater Solutions, LLC, or Keystone, provides customized water transfer services for shale natural gas companies.

Equity compensation for our non-employee directors is paid in the form of stock units under our 2017 Omnibus Plan. The actual number of stock units granted is based on the closing price of our common stock on the date of grant, which is typically the date

the director is elected to the Board. The stock units vest on the date of grant and the shares underlying the stock units are distributed to the directors approximately 15 months after the date of grant, subject to earlier distribution in the event of a change in control or the termination of the director s service on the Board, or in accordance with the director s irrevocable election to defer distribution of all of his or her shares of common stock to a later time.

To the extent that a dividend is paid on our common stock prior to the time that shares of common stock may be distributed, the value of the dividend that would have been paid if the stock units had been outstanding shares of common stock is credited to an account for the director. Such dividend equivalents are payable to the director in a lump sum, in cash and without interest, and are paid when shares of common stock are distributed to the director.

Non-employee directors are reimbursed for expenses incurred in attending Board and committee meetings and for up to \$5,000 every two years per director for director educational expenses incurred.

Director Compensation Table

The following table provides information regarding compensation paid in 2018 to each person who served as our non-employee director during that year. The table does not include amounts paid for reimbursement of travel expenses related to attending Board and committee meetings or any reimbursement

of director educational expenses, and does not include compensation paid to Ms. Story. See Executive Compensation beginning on page 52 of this proxy statement for information relating to Ms. Story s compensation.

		e Earned Paid in	ock Unit Awards		l Other pensation		
Name	C	ash (\$)	(\$)(1)	((\$)(2)]	Fotal (\$)
Jeffrey N. Edwards	\$	83,611	\$ 145,469	\$	343	\$	229,423
Paul J. Evanson (3)	\$	30,000	\$	\$	1,713	\$	31,713
Martha Clark Goss	\$	123,201	\$ 124,970	\$		\$	248,171

Veronica M. Hagen	\$ 112,802	\$	124,970	(4) \$		\$ 237,772
Julia L. Johnson	\$ 119,052	\$	124,970	\$	17,119	\$ 261,141
Karl F. Kurz	\$ 151,882	(5) \$	187,496	\$	3,536	\$ 342,914
George MacKenzie	\$ 140,320	\$	124,970	\$	5,389	\$ 270,679
James G. Stavridis	\$ 83,611	\$	145,469	\$	343	\$ 229,423

(1) The amounts shown in this column reflect the grant date fair value of the stock units granted to the directors as part of their annual retainer. The grant date fair value was computed in accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board Accounting Standards Codification Topic 718, *Compensation Stock Compensation*, or ASC

718. See Note 10 Stock Based Compensation, in the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements included in the 2018 Form 10-K for the assumptions used in determining grant date fair value.

- (2) Represents dividend equivalents paid in cash in 2018 at the time of the distribution of shares underlying stock unit awards.
- (3) Mr. Evanson retired from the Board on January 17, 2018.
- (4) Ms. Hagen elected to defer the receipt of shares under this stock unit award beyond August 14, 2019.

(5) Includes a \$7,500 retainer for service on the board of directors of Water Solutions Holdings, LLC. The following table shows the aggregate number of stock units held by each person who served as a non-employee director as of December 31, 2018:

	Stock Units
Name	(#)
Jeffrey N. Edwards	1,497
Martha Clark Goss	2,873
Veronica M. Hagen	4,278
Julia L. Johnson	8,890
Karl F. Kurz	3,651
George MacKenzie	1,497
James G. Stavridis	1,497

We did not grant stock options to non-employee directors in 2018 and none of the non-employee directors held any Company stock options as of December 31, 2018.

Director Stock Ownership Requirements

To align the interests of our directors and shareholders, we have a stock ownership policy for directors under which each director is required to hold shares equaling five times the director s annual cash retainer by the fifth anniversary of the commencement of service as a director. Each of our directors satisfied the stock ownership requirement as of December 31, 2018, except for Messrs. Edwards, Kurz and Stavridis, who are currently within their five-year compliance periods.

Recommendation of the Board

The Board unanimously recommends a vote **FOR** the election of each of the eight director nominees as named in this proxy statement.

PROPOSAL 2

VOTE TO APPROVE, ON AN ADVISORY BASIS, THE

COMPENSATION OF OUR NAMED EXECUTIVE OFFICERS

Background of the Proposal

Section 14A of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act, enables our shareholders to vote to approve, on an advisory (non-binding) basis, the compensation of our named executive officers, or NEOs, as disclosed in this proxy statement in accordance with the SEC s rules. The disclosures related to compensation of our NEOs consist of the Compensation Discussion and Analysis, or CD&A, the 2018 Summary Compensation Table, and the other required executive compensation tables and related narrative disclosures in this proxy statement. In accordance with the advisory vote of our shareholders at our 2018 annual meeting of shareholders, we are providing to our shareholders the opportunity to vote annually to approve, on an advisory basis, the compensation of our NEOs.

Our executive compensation philosophy and programs are designed to create a positive correlation of pay to performance and reward our NEOs for delivering results. We seek to attract, motivate and retain high-caliber executives and to align the interests of those executives with the interests of our shareholders in order to build long-term, sustainable value for our shareholders.

Accordingly, the Board recommends that our shareholders vote **FOR** the following resolution:

RESOLVED, that the shareholders of American Water Works Company, Inc. (the Company) approve, on an advisory basis, the compensation of the Company s named executive officers, as disclosed pursuant to the compensation disclosure rules of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, including the Compensation Discussion and Analysis, the executive compensation tables and the related narrative discussion in the Company s proxy statement for the 2019 annual meeting of shareholders.

While the vote is not binding on us, our Compensation Committee values the opinions expressed by our shareholders and will carefully consider the outcome of the vote when making future compensation decisions for our NEOs.

Recommendation of the Board

The Board unanimously recommends a vote **FOR** the approval, on an advisory basis, of the compensation of our NEOs.

COMPENSATION COMMITTEE REPORT

The Executive Development and Compensation Committee has reviewed and discussed with our management the Compensation Discussion and Analysis, or CD&A, required by Item 402(b) of Regulation S-K. Based on this review and discussion, the Executive Development and Compensation Committee recommended to the Board that the CD&A be included in this proxy statement.

Respectfully submitted,

Julia L. Johnson (Chair)

Veronica M. Hagen

Martha Clark Goss

COMPENSATION DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

In this CD&A, we address our compensation philosophy and programs, the key decisions of our Compensation Committee with respect to these programs and the reasons for those decisions, principally with respect to our NEOs, who are:

- · Susan N. Story, President and Chief Executive Officer;
- · Linda G. Sullivan, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer;
- · Walter J. Lynch, Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer;
- · Michael A. Sgro, Executive Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary; and
- · Loyd A. Warnock, Senior Vice President, External Affairs and Business Development.

Executive Summary

Compensation Philosophy

Our executive compensation program is designed to:

- reward our NEOs for delivering results;
- · correlate actual pay realized by our NEOs to our short- and long-term performance;
- · align the interests of our shareholders and NEOs; and
- attract, motivate and retain high-caliber executives by providing compensation that is comparable to and competitive with other companies we compete with for executive talent.

Our focus on pay for performance is demonstrated by the way we structure our three principal elements of compensation:

- annual base salary;
- our APP, which is our annual cash-based performance plan; and
- our Long-Term Performance Plan, or LTPP, which is our long-term equity compensation program.

In addition, we provide employee retirement and health and welfare benefit plans, as well as our Executive Severance Policy. We designed the plans and policy to provide competitive supplemental benefits to our NEOs.

The allocation of compensation among these elements ties compensation levels and payouts to our company performance, with an appropriate level of risk. The following graphs represent our compensation mix in 2018, assuming annual and long-term incentive awards are paid at target levels, for both our CEO and, on an average basis, for all of our other NEOs as a group:

Our Operating Performance in 2018

Our operating performance in 2018 demonstrated our continued commitment to shareholders and our focus on our five strategic themes in 2018: safety, customers, people, growth, and technology and operational efficiency. By focusing on keeping our employees safe, delivering outstanding customer service, effectively managing costs, investing capital where needed, maintaining constructive regulatory relationships and growing strategically, we continue to create value for our shareholders. Operating performance highlights for 2018 include the following:

Total Shareholder Return (TSR)	TSR was 1.3 percent during 2018, compared to (4.4) percent for the S&P 500 and 3.5 percent for the PHLX Utility Sector Index in 2018; our TSR for the five years ended December 31, 2018 was 140.1 percent					
Annual Dividends (1)	10.3 percent overall five-year CAGR in annual dividend payments anchored off 2013 dividends paid, and six years in a row of nearly 10 percent or more annual dividend increases					
GAAP Diluted EPS	32.4 percent increase in 2018 from 2017, primarily due to a \$0.63 per diluted share decrease in non-cash charges associated with the impact of the re-measurement of the Company s deferred income taxes resulting from the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act, or the TCJA, and a \$0.06 per diluted share after-tax gain in the third quarter of 2018 on the sale of the majority of our Contract Services Group s operation and maintenance (O&M) contracts, partially offset by a \$(0.22) per diluted share charge in the third quarter of 2018 related to goodwill and intangible impairments resulting from the narrowing of the focus of our Keystone market-based business, as well as the items discussed under Adjusted Diluted EPS below					
Adjusted Diluted EPS (2)	8.9 percent increase in 2018 compared to 2017, primarily due to continued growth in our regulated businesses and market-based businesses, offset by higher O&M expenses and the lower tax deduction for interest expense at the parent company resulting from the enactment of the TCJA					
Adjusted O&M Efficiency Ratio - Regulated Businesses (2) (3)	Adjusted O&M efficiency ratio for the regulated businesses was 35.6 percent in 2018, compared to 35.3 percent for 2017					
Regulated Businesses Growth	Approximately 14,000 new customers added in 2018 through regulated acquisitions and approximately 11,000 new regulated customers added in 2018 through organic growth					

Market-Based	12.8 percent increase in operating revenues from 2017 to 2018 in our market-based
Businesses Growth	businesses
OSHA Recordable	
Incident Rate	Reduced our Occupational Safety and Health Administration, or OSHA, recordable
(ORIR)	incident rate from 1.82 in 2017 to 1.63 in 2018

- (1) Dividends paid in 2013 include an accelerated first quarter 2013 cash dividend paid on December 28, 2012 to allow shareholders to take advantage of 2012 tax rates.
- (2) Non-GAAP financial measure; see Appendix A for reconciliation and other information.
- (3) A decrease in our adjusted O&M efficiency ratio from period to period signifies improvement in the operating efficiency of our regulated businesses. The adjusted O&M efficiency ratio reported in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017 was 33.8 percent, which did not include adjustments for the items described in clauses (i) and (iii) in Part B of Appendix A.

Return to Shareholders

We have returned significant value to our shareholders over the past five years. The following stock performance graph shows how a \$100.00 investment in our common stock on December 31, 2013 would have grown to \$240.12 on December 31, 2018, assuming quarterly dividend reinvestment. This

return compares favorably to the return that would have been obtained through the same investment in the Standard & Poor s 500 Index and the PHLX Utility Sector Index, assuming dividend reinvestment, during the same period.

	12/	31/2013	12/	/31/2014	12	/31/2015	12	/30/2016	12	/29/2017	12/	/31/2018
American Water Works												
Company, Inc.	\$	100.00	\$	129.42	\$	148.64	\$	183.70	\$	237.01	\$	240.12
PHLX Utility Sector	\$	100.00	\$	128.94	\$	120.87	\$	141.90	\$	160.09	\$	165.72
S&P 500	\$	100.00	\$	113.68	\$	115.24	\$	129.02	\$	157.17	\$	150.27

Summary of Executive Compensation Practices

The table below summarizes compensation practices that we do and do not follow:

Considerable portion of pay is variable, rather than fixed	h, No individual change of control agreements
and is earned solely based on performance without	
incentivizing excessive risk-taking	
• Equity compensation is weighted significantly toward	• No individual employment agreements for NEOs
performance stock units	with standing severance or termination provisions
• Executive stock ownership guidelines and retention	• No established single-trigger change in control
requirements encourage equity ownership and retention	payment requirements
· Compensation Committee oversees annual compensation	n · No excise tax gross-ups
program risk assessment	
• A representative, relevant peer group is used for TSR	• No repricing of underwater stock options
performance and compensation benchmarking and is	
evaluated annually	
• Reasonable severance arrangements are provided pursua	nt No hedging, pledging, short selling and purchasir
to our Executive Severance Policy and 2017 Omnibus Plan	common stock on margin by employees, officers and
awards	directors
• Compensation Committee retained and used an	• No supplemental executive retirement plans open
independent consultant throughout 2018	new executives
• Double-trigger change in control provision in 2017	• No distribution of cash dividend equivalents on
Omnibus Plan	equity awards unless and until they vest
· Limited perquisites and other personal benefits,	• No sales of greater than 50 percent of stock
principally executive physicals	underlying equity awards or intrinsic value of options
	when stock ownership is less than guidelines
• Cash performance-based awards and equity awards	I G G G G G G G G G G G G G G G G G G G
subject to clawback policy adopted by Compensation	
Committee	

Highlights of 2018 Significant Compensation Actions

The table below highlights significant compensation actions taken by the Compensation Committee with respect to 2018 regarding our primary elements of executive compensation. For more information on the Compensation Committee s use of various benchmarking data, see Compensation Determinations and Pay Competitiveness in 2018.

Compensation

Element	NEO	Action Taken	Rationale
Base Salary	Mr. Sgro	• Increased annual base salary for 2018 by 6.6 percent from 2017	 Brings base salary compensation closer to median of the benchmarking data
	Mr. Warnock	• Increased annual base salary for 2018 by 12.6 percent from 2017	• Reflects Mr. Warnock s expanded role in overall business development efforts, in addition to government affairs
	Ms. Story, Ms. Sullivan and Mr. Lynch	• Increased annual base salary for 2018 by approximately 2.8 percent from 2017	• For Ms. Story, this increase brings her base salary closer to median of the benchmarking data
			 For Ms. Sullivan and Mr. Lynch, these reflect modest increases in base salary for effective NEOs
LTDD	M		
LTPP	Ms. Story	 Increased 2018 LTPP award opportunity to 300 percent 	 Brings Ms. Story s total direct compensation within the competitive range (which we define to be ± 15 percent) of the median of the benchmarking data
			• Recognizes Ms. Story s strong and sustained performance and tenure in the role of CEO
	Ms. Sullivan	 Increased 2018 LTPP award opportunity to 135 percent 	 Keeps Ms. Sullivan s total direct compensation within the competitive range of the median of the benchmarking data
	Mr. Sgro	 Increased 2018 LTPP award opportunity to 115 percent 	• Keeps Mr. Sgro s total direct compensation within the competitive range of the median of our 2018 peer group and at the median of the market data
		• Provided for accelerated vesting of 2020 and 2021 LTPP awards, if granted	• Encourages Mr. Sgro to remain with the Company at least through January 31, 2022 for succession planning purposes and given his eligibility to receive fully-vested benefits under our qualified pension plan
	Mr. Warnock	•	•

	Increased 2018 LTPP award opportunity to 100 percent	Adjusted to reflect Mr. Warnock s expanded role in business development efforts, as well as managing government affairs and communications
Ms. Story, Ms. Sullivan and Mr. Lynch	• Implemented continued vesting of future long-term equity awards following normal or early retirement	• Acknowledges that executives serving in the CEO, CFO and COO roles consistently make decisions that are both in our short- and long-term interests

Shareholder Advisory Votes

At our 2018 annual meeting of shareholders, the shareholders approved, on an advisory basis, the compensation paid to our NEOs, as disclosed under the compensation disclosure rules of the SEC, including the CD&A, the executive compensation tables and any related materials disclosed in the proxy statement for the 2018 annual meeting of shareholders. Often referred to as the say-on-pay vote, the shareholder vote in favor of NEO compensation was approximately 96.8 percent of the shares present in person or by proxy and eligible to vote at the meeting. Since 2011, the first year of our say-on-pay vote, the shareholder vote in favor of NEO compensation has averaged 97.3 percent.

We consider this vote to be a strong endorsement of our executive compensation program, practices and policies. Based upon this support, the Compensation Committee did not believe that any corresponding action or change in our compensation program was needed.

At our annual meeting, we will again hold our say-on-pay vote. In making its decisions regarding executive compensation, the Compensation Committee will consider the results of this advisory vote, as well as feedback obtained from shareholders throughout the course of the year.

Compensation Determinations and Pay Competitiveness in 2018

For 2018, the Compensation Committee reviewed and approved all compensation paid to our NEOs, and made recommendations to the independent members of the Board with respect to compensation paid to Ms. Story. The independent members of the Board, after considering the recommendations of the Compensation Committee, approved Ms. Story s 2018 compensation. Ms. Story did not participate in the Compensation Committee s recommendations regarding her own compensation and was excused from those portions of the Compensation Committee and Board meetings during which her compensation was deliberated upon and determined.

The Compensation Committee considered Ms. Story s assessment of the performance of the other NEOs, as well as Ms. Story s compensation recommendations regarding each such NEO s base salary and their APP and LTPP award opportunities. The Compensation Committee, with Ms. Story s participation, discussed the 2018 performance of each NEO other than Ms. Story, and, after discussion and deliberation held in executive session, approved compensation determinations for such NEOs.

During 2018, for decisions made with respect to the compensation of our NEOs, the Compensation Committee engaged Semler Brossy as its independent compensation consultant. In making these executive compensation determinations, the Compensation Committee reviewed, among other things, data provided by Semler Brossy to gauge the

comparability of our executive compensation to the compensation paid to executives in other companies with generally corresponding responsibilities.

By reviewing all of this benchmarking data, the Compensation Committee is able to assess competitive market compensation practices. Two of the primary ways the Compensation Committee evaluates our executive compensation arrangements and practices is to compare them to market data in a Willis Towers Watson study

comprised of 60 percent weighting on utility industry companies and 40 percent weighting on general industry companies, as well as to similar data on companies in the 2018 peer group, as described below. The Compensation Committee believes there is a strong likelihood that an executive officer s skills will be transferable among these companies, and thus we would expect to compete with these companies and others for executive officer talent. This peer group is also used to compute the three-year relative total shareholder return for our PSUs with vesting tied to this metric. The Compensation Committee referred to all of this benchmarking data as part of its review of general compensation practices and trends of the utility industry and our 2018 peer group.

The composition of our peer group is reassessed annually and may be changed by the Compensation Committee to reflect corporate transactions or other events that may affect the comparability of one or more of the constituent companies. In reviewing the

appropriateness of companies, the Compensation Committee considers factors most relevant to us as a utility, including, in decreasing order of relevance, consolidated total assets, market capitalization, number of employees, consolidated revenues, and the proportion of revenue received from our regulated businesses. For 2018, consolidated total assets was the Compensation Committee s primary relevant factor, which reflects the fact that the Company s primary business involves the ownership of water and wastewater utilities subject to economic regulation by state utility commissions or similar entities. As of December 31, 2018, according to Semler Brossy, we

were positioned near the median of our peer group in terms of total assets, in the top quartile in terms of market capitalization, near the 40th percentile in terms of number of employees and in the bottom quartile in terms of our fiscal 2018 revenues.

The peer group that was used in 2018 to calculate the three-year total shareholder return for our PSU awards granted during the year and by the Compensation Committee to make compensation decisions with respect to our NEOs was comprised of the companies listed below, which is collectively referred to as the 2018 peer group.

2018 American Water Compensation Peer Group						
Alliant Energy Corporation	Evergy, Inc. (successor to Westar Energy, Inc.)	PPL Corporation				
Ameren Corporation	Eversource Energy	Pinnacle West Capital				
		Corporation				
Atmos Energy Corporation	MDU Resources Group, Inc.	SCANA Corporation				
CenterPoint Energy, Inc.	NiSource Inc.	UGI Corporation				
CMS Energy Corporation	OGE Energy Corp.	WEC Energy Group, Inc.				

In January 2019, the Compensation Committee conducted a thorough review of the 2018 peer group in light of pending mergers and acquisitions activity involving peer companies. Based on this review, the Compensation Committee approved the removal of SCANA Corporation from the peer group for 2019 following the acquisition of that company by Dominion

Energy, Inc. on January 1, 2019. To maintain the same number of peer companies, the Compensation Committee approved the addition of Entergy Corporation. The Compensation Committee followed a similar analysis as was used in 2018 to select Entergy Corporation from a group of water, gas, electric and multi-utility companies.

2018 Compensation

Compensation Philosophy and Objectives

Our executive compensation program is designed to reward our NEOs for delivering results and building long-term sustainable value for our shareholders. We believe our program s performance measures align the interests of our shareholders and NEOs by correlating pay to our short- and long-term performance.

We focused on the following objectives in making compensation decisions as to our NEOs for 2018:

- Reward our executives for achieving both superior financial performance and outstanding non-financial performance relating to safety, customers, people, growth, and technology and operational efficiency, all of which lead to long-term financial strength;
- Focus pay on both short- and long-term performance, with a proportionately greater emphasis on long-term, based upon criteria recognized in peer companies and the utility and water industries generally;
- Build long-term, sustainable value for shareholders by emphasizing compensation that rewards such value, including long-term, performance-based equity-based compensation, and de-emphasizing short-term, cash-based compensation;
- Align NEO and shareholder interests as an incentive to increase shareholder value by requiring consistent, meaningful equity ownership; and
- Provide compensation to our NEOs that reflects their responsibilities and contributions, and is comparable to and within a competitive range of, the median of compensation reflected in our benchmarking data, in order to attract, motivate and retain high-caliber executives.

Base Salaries

For 2018, we made the following base salary determinations for our NEOs:

- Ms. Story s base salary was increased from \$925,000 to \$950,000, effective March 12, 2018, reflecting the Board s conclusions that, based upon benchmarking data provided by Semler Brossy and Willis Towers Watson, Ms. Story s base salary was below the median for her position.
- Each of Ms. Sullivan s and Mr. Lynch s base salary was modestly increased by approximately 2.8 percent, effective March 12, 2018, as each
- executive was viewed to have been effective in 2017.
- Mr. Sgro s base salary was increased by 6.6 percent, effective March 12, 2018, compared to 2017, which brought his base salary closer to the median of the benchmarking data and recognized Mr. Sgro as an effective executive in 2017.
- Mr. Warnock s base salary was increased by 12.6 percent effective March 12, 2018 and reflects his expanded role in managing our overall business development efforts as well as the government affairs and communications teams.

2018 Annual Performance Plan

The APP is designed to incentivize eligible participants to achieve annual business objectives by providing an opportunity to earn a cash payout tied to corporate and individual performance.

The 2018 target award opportunity for each NEO is equal to a percentage of each NEO s base salary,

based on the individual s position with American Water. No NEO received an increase in his or her target award opportunity as a percentage of salary for 2018. Information used to calculate the 2018 APP award payouts for each NEO is included in the table below.

	Percentage			2018		
	of Base	2018 APP		APP Payout	2018 APP	
Named Executive Officer	Salary		Target	Percentage		Award
Susan N. Story	100% (1)	\$	950,000	98.8%	\$	938,600
Linda G. Sullivan	75%	\$	384,944	98.8%	\$	380,325
Walter J. Lynch	75%	\$	438,799	95.7%	\$	419,931
Michael A. Sgro	75%	\$	327,675	98.8%	\$	323,743
Loyd A. Warnock	50%	\$	216,750	98.8%	\$	214,149

(1) In February 2019, Ms. Story s APP target for 2019 as a percentage of base salary was increased to 110 percent.

As was the case in 2017, no awards would be made under the 2018 APP if adjusted EPS is less than 90 percent of target. For 2018, in light of the TCJA s changes in Federal income tax law, we simplified the APP s performance goal structure by eliminating both the requirement that we record, as a threshold performance goal, positive GAAP net income, and the funding of a 200 percent overall maximum APP award opportunity for each NEO upon satisfaction of that threshold performance goal, subject to the exercise of negative discretion by the Compensation Committee to reduce the payout based on actual performance.

The APP performance measures chosen for 2018 reflected our primary objectives for financial performance, aligned with our 2018 core business strategies of safety, customers, people, growth, and technology and operational efficiency. As has been the case in prior years, the safety and people goals (ORIR and DART injury rate) would not be earned in a year in which there was an employee fatality.

The Compensation Committee determines the payout for APP awards using a corporate performance factor. The corporate performance factor is computed by adding the weighted results achieved for each

performance measure, based on results determined by the Compensation Committee as soon as reasonably practicable after the end of the year. The percentage added to determine the corporate performance factor with respect to each measure was dependent on actual performance with regard to that measure.

The following table provides information regarding each of the performance measures used to determine

the corporate performance factor, including the threshold, target and maximum performance requirements for each measure. The table also indicates the percentage that would be included in the corporate performance factor for threshold, target and maximum performance. If the threshold performance requirement for a performance measure is not met, no additional percentage would be added to the corporate performance factor.

	Percentage						
	Included in the				Astual		
	Corporate	Threshold	Target	Maximum	Actual		
Performance	Performance	Performance	Performance	Performance		How We Calculate the Performance	
Measure	Factor	(Weighting)	(Weighting)	(Weighting)	(Percentage Earned)	Measure	Why We Use this Measure
Adjusted	50.0%	\$3.03	\$3.27	\$3.32	\$3.30	Adjusted EPS is	Adjusted EPS is a
EPS (1)		(0.0%)	(50.0%)	(75.0%)	(65.0%)	diluted EPS calculated in accordance with GAAP as reported in the Company s audited consolidated financial statements, adjusted to eliminate the impact of the items shown with respect to 2018 adjusted diluted earnings per share as set forth on Appendix A.	key measure of our financial and operational success, and achieving our earnings and strategic goals creates long-term shareholder value and provides greater total return to our shareholders.
Customer Satisfaction	15.0%	Fourth Quartile (0.0%)	Third Quartile (3.75% to 11.3%) Second Quartile (12.0% to 18.0%)	First Quartile (18.75% to 22.5%)	First Quartile - High (22.5%)	A quarterly survey is conducted by a third-party firm of random regulated water and wastewater customers.	Our service quality and customer issues are a focus of state public utility commissions in evaluating rate cases.
ORIR (2)	7.5%	1.83	1.46	1.35	1.63		

		(0.0%)	(7.5%)	(11.25%)	(4.1%)	ORIR is a measure of injuries and illnesses requiring	To continue our momentum toward becoming
						treatment beyond first aid for every 200,000 hours worked.	an industry leader with respect to the safety and well-being of our workforce.
DART injury rate	7.5%	1.40	1.12	1.04	1.13	DART injury rate measures the	DART reflects serious incidents
(2)		(0.0%)	(7.5%)	(11.25%)	(7.2%)	number of OSHA defined recordable injuries that resulted in days away from work, work restrictions, or job duty/position transfers in the calendar year per 100 employees.	that result in the employee being placed in restricted duty or time away from work.

	Percentage						
	Included in the						
	Corporate	Threshold	Target	Maximum	Actual		
	Corporate	Threshold	Target	Waxiniuni	Performance	How We Calculate	
Performance	Performance	Performance	Performance	Performance		the Performance	
					(Percentage		Why We Use this
Measure	Factor	(Weighting)	(Weighting)	(Weighting)	Earned)	Measure	Measure
Environmental Leadership	10.0%	15x (0.0%)	20x (10.0%)	25x (15.0%)	11x (0.0%)	EPA national	We are committed to excellent water quality, protecting the environment and maintaining our history of materially complying with, and in many cases, surpassing, minimum standards required by applicable laws and regulations.
Operational Efficiency	10.0%	35.2%	34.9%	34.6%	35.6%	Based on our 2018 adjusted O&M	We want to focus management on
Improvement (3)		(0.0%)	(10.0%)	(15.0%)	(0.0%)	efficiency ratio, which is the ratio of adjusted regulated O&M expenses to adjusted regulated	improving the

(1) Adjusted EPS is a non-GAAP measure. See Appendix A for reconciliation and additional information. No APP awards may be earned if 2018 adjusted EPS is less than 90 percent of the target amount.

(2) This goal may not be earned in the event of an employee fatality during the year.

(3) Adjusted O&M efficiency ratio is a non-GAAP measure. See Appendix A for a reconciliation of the components used to compute this measure and additional information.

Actual payouts may be lower or higher than the target award opportunity depending, in the case of the NEOs, on corporate and business performance and, in rare instances where significantly warranted, individual performance against specific goals. Cash awards under the APP are distributed to participants by March 15 of the year following the performance year.

While the NEOs are subject to individual performance goals as well as the corporate goals comprising the corporate performance factor, the 2018 APP awards reflect, for all NEOs other than Mr. Lynch, the NEO s target award multiplied by the adjusted corporate performance factor, as outlined below. The Compensation Committee utilized this convention based on Ms. Story s recommendation that NEOs should assume principal responsibility for, and their awards generally should be based upon, performance of the entire organization, except with respect to

executives who lead a major profit center, such as Mr. Lynch, in which case performance of the relevant business unit also should be reflected. Furthermore, in 2018, there were no significant factors that caused the independent Board members, in the case of Ms. Story, and the Compensation Committee, in the case of all other NEOs (based on Ms. Story s recommendations), to apply an upward or downward adjustment based on his or her individual performance.

Based upon our performance with regard to the financial and non-financial performance measures described above, the Compensation Committee certified a corporate performance factor of 98.8 percent. The APP award for each of Mses. Story and Sullivan, and each of Messrs. Sgro and Warnock, was 98.8 percent of target.

With respect to Mr. Lynch, who oversees our regulated operations, 50 percent of his APP award was based on the performance of our regulated operations with respect to the measures shown in the table above. For 2018, this amounted to a performance factor of 92.6 percent of target. When combined with the corporate performance factor of 98.8 percent with respect to the remaining 50 percent of his award,

Mr. Lynch s APP award was ultimately determined to be equal to 95.7 percent of target.

We have included the amount of the APP awards paid to our NEOs with respect to 2018 under the Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation column of the 2018 Summary Compensation Table.

2018 Long-Term Performance Plan

The LTPP is designed to incentivize eligible participants to achieve our long-term business objectives by providing an opportunity to earn equity awards tied to our long-term goals and continued employment with the Company. LTPP awards are generally granted by the Compensation Committee in February of each year and allocated 30 percent to RSUs and 70 percent to PSUs. Stock options are not granted as part of the LTPP. PSU awards for 2018 were allocated equally between shares earned based on total shareholder return relative to the 2018 peer group and shares earned based on compounded adjusted EPS growth.

Generally, our RSU awards vest ratably over a three-year period while a participant remains employed with us. PSU awards generally are earned ratably over a three-year period while employed, and the vesting of each PSU award is determined by the Compensation Committee at the end of the three-year performance period based on the satisfaction of pre-determined performance goals. However, in accordance with his amended employment offer letter, Mr. Warnock s 2018 RSU awards will vest and his PSU awards will be earned in full on January 1, 2021, rather than ratably over the three-year period, subject to a

determination of performance at the end of the three-year performance period in the case of his PSUs. See Executive Compensation Employment and Severance Agreements on page 54 of this proxy statement.

As with the APP, to reflect changes in federal income tax law from the enactment of the TCJA related to the deductibility of performance-based compensation, in 2018, the Compensation Committee eliminated the threshold requirement to record positive GAAP net income in the relevant fiscal year as well as the use of a 200 percent overall maximum LTPP award funding for each NEO if the threshold requirement was satisfied, subject to the exercise of negative discretion by the Compensation Committee to reduce the payout based on actual performance.

We based the aggregate target value of LTPP awards on a percentage of each NEO s salary. The following table provides a summary of the grant date fair value of LTPP awards granted in 2018 to each NEO. Information regarding the number of shares underlying these awards is found in Executive Compensation 2018 Grants of Plan-Based Awards on page 55 of this proxy statement.

Named Executive Officer LTPP Target Aggregate Award as a **Grant Date**

Aggregate **Grant Date**

Aggregate **Grant Date**

Aggregate **Grant Date**

	Percentage of a Base Salary	Fair Value of LTPP Target Awards		Fair Value of RSUs		Fair Value of PSUs (TSR)		Fair Value of PSUs (EPS)	
Susan N. Story	300%(1)	\$	2,837,113	\$	832,491	\$	1,033,408	\$	971,214
Linda G. Sullivan	135%(2)	\$	689,460	\$	202,326	\$	251,126	\$	236,008
Walter J. Lynch	150%(3)	\$	873,222	\$	256,217	\$	318,098	\$	298,907
Michael A. Sgro	115%(4)	\$	499,746	\$	146,634	\$	182,039	\$	171,073
Loyd A. Warnock	100%	\$	434,575	\$	127,521	\$	158,305	\$	148,749

- (1) In February 2019, Ms. Story s LTPP target for 2019 as a percentage of base salary was increased to 350 percent.
- (2) In December 2018, Ms. Sullivan s LTPP target for 2019 as a percentage of base salary was increased to 155 percent.

(3) In December 2018, Mr. Lynch s LTPP target for 2019 as a percentage of base salary was increased to 165 percent.

(4) In December 2018, Mr. Sgro s LTPP target for 2019 as a percentage of base salary was increased to 125 percent.

For 2018, Ms. Story s LTPP award opportunity was increased from 250 percent to 300 percent. This adjustment brought her total direct compensation within the competitive range of the median of the benchmarking data, and reflected the Compensation Committee s recognition of her strong and sustained performance in her role as President and CEO.

Ms. Sullivan s 2018 LTPP award opportunity was increased from 125 percent to 135 percent. The Compensation Committee awarded this increase to keep her total direct compensation within the competitive range of the median of the benchmarking data.

Mr. Sgro s 2018 LTPP award opportunity was increased from 100 percent to 115 percent. The Compensation Committee awarded this increase to keep his total direct compensation within the competitive range of the median of our compensation peer group and at the median of the market data.

For 2018, Mr. Warnock s LTPP award opportunity was increased from 90 percent to 100 percent. The Compensation Committee adjusted Mr. Warnock s award opportunity to reflect his expanded role in business development efforts, in addition to his leadership and management of the government affairs and communications functions.

The following table provides information regarding the performance measures related to the PSUs granted in 2018.

Performance Measure	Threshold Performance (Weighting)	Target Performance (Weighting)	Maximum Performance (Weighting)	How We Calculate the Performance Measure	Why We Use this Performance Measure
Relative Total Shareholder Return	25%	50%	90%	Based on American Water s total	To encourage performance that
	(25%)	(100%)	(200%)	shareholder return compared to the total shareholder return performance of the companies in the 2018 peer group, during the three-year performance period from January 1, 2018 through December 31, 2020, assuming	not only increases shareholder value, but increases it to an extent that

				reinvestment of dividends during the performance period.	
Compounded Adjusted EPS Growth	6.00%	7.84%	12.00%	•	Adjusted EPS is a key measure of our
	(25%)	(100%)	(200%)	compounded annually over the three-year period from January 1, 2018 through December 31, 2020, over adjusted EPS of \$3.03 for the	financial and operational success, and achieving our earnings and strategic goals creates long-term shareholder value and provides greater total return

Performance Vesting of PSUs Granted in 2016

In 2016, we granted two types of PSUs to our NEOs for the performance period ending in 2018: one with a performance measure based on relative total shareholder return of companies in our 2016 peer group, and the other with a performance measure based on compounded adjusted EPS growth, weighted equally. The payouts with respect to the two types of PSUs are summarized in the table below:

Performance Measure	Threshold Performance (Weighting)	Target Performance (Weighting)	Maximum Performance (Weighting)	Actual Performance	Percentage of Target Award Earned
Relative Total	25%	50%	75% or more	89%	197.00%
Shareholder Return					
	(25%)	(100%)	(200%)		
Compounded Adjusted	5.0%	7.0%	10.0%	7.72%	96.67%
EPS Growth					
	(25%)	(100%)	(175%)		

The Compensation Committee certified the achievement of the requisite PSU performance measures on January 23, 2019.

Perquisites and Other Benefits

We provide limited perquisites to our executive officers, consisting principally of executive physicals. Because we invest significant time and resources in developing the skills and experiences of our leadership, we believe that providing executives with periodic physicals, which can potentially detect medical conditions before they become serious, is an important investment in our current and future success.

Our NEOs are eligible for benefits that are generally available to all other salaried, non-union employees, including participation in our qualified 401(k) savings plan with an employer matching contribution (and, for participants hired or rehired after January 1, 2006, 5.25 percent defined contribution account employer contributions), medical insurance coverage, term life insurance coverage, and short-term and long-term disability insurance coverage.

Stock Option Grant Practices

Beginning in 2017, the Compensation Committee discontinued the practice of granting stock options as part of the LTPP, and no stock options were granted in 2018. The Compensation Committee reserves the

right to grant stock options on a case-by-case basis as part of new hires or promotional awards, or to reinstate the use of stock options in the future in its sole discretion.

Executive Stock Ownership Guidelines and Stock Retention Requirements

The Board has adopted stock ownership guidelines and complementary stock retention requirements that further emphasize the importance of linking the financial interests of our executives with those of our shareholders. The stock ownership guidelines, which are expressed as a multiple of annual base salary, require executives to hold common stock (including certain equivalents) as follows:

Officer Level	Multiple of Annual Base Salary
Chief Executive Officer	6 times
Chief Operating Officer	3 times
Executive Vice Presidents	3 times
Senior Vice Presidents	3 times
President, Homeowner Services Group	1 time
President, Military Services Group	1 time
Vice Presidents and State Utility President Equivalents	1 time

For purposes of the stock ownership guidelines, shares of common stock, shares underlying vested and unvested RSUs and shares underlying earned PSUs will count toward the ownership guidelines. Shares underlying vested or unvested stock options and unearned PSUs do not count.

Our stock retention requirements prevent, subject to hardship exceptions and an exemption for transactions pursuant to an approved Rule 10b5-1 plan, as described below, any executive who is not in compliance with the stock ownership guidelines from effecting a transfer of more than 50 percent of the net shares realized from any equity award or more than 50 percent of any other shares of common stock that the executive may own other than through equity awards. For an award of RSUs or PSUs, the number of net shares realized from an award is based on the number of shares ultimately credited to the account of the executive upon vesting. For an option award, the number of net shares realized is equal to the number of vested shares subject to that award minus a number of shares with a fair market value equal to the aggregate exercise price of those vested shares. Equity awards that are issued to an executive before he or she becomes subject to the stock retention requirements are exempt from these restrictions.

Each executive covered by the stock ownership guidelines on March 4, 2015, the effective date of

adoption, including each NEO, has until March 4, 2020 to achieve compliance. Upon first becoming subject to the stock ownership guidelines thereafter, an executive will have five years to comply. As of March 15, 2019, all of our NEOs were in compliance with the applicable stock ownership guidelines.

In July 2018, the Compensation Committee made clarifying changes to the stock ownership guidelines and the stock retention requirements. The Compensation Committee clarified that the five-year compliance period resets when an executive moves up a compliance level. The stock retention requirements were also amended to clarify the express intention that awards granted on or after the date of a promotion would be subject to those requirements, and that awards granted prior to an executive being subject to our pre-2015 stock retention requirements would also continue to be exempt from the current stock retention requirements.

On March 22, 2019, the Board approved changes to the executive stock retention requirements to permit executives to sell shares under an approved Rule 10b5-1 plan. A Rule 10b5-1 plan will be approved only if, among other things, the executive is then in compliance with the stock ownership guidelines and the plan includes a number of shares that could be sold without causing the executive to no longer comply with these guidelines.

Policies Prohibiting Hedging, Pledging, Margining and Short Selling

Our insider trading policy, as currently in effect, prohibits all directors, officers (including NEOs) and employees from engaging in any transaction entered into for the purpose of reducing or eliminating the market price or investment risk associated with the ownership of our securities. These types of transactions are commonly known as hedging. No covered person may enter into any transaction to buy or sell any contract or other instrument that derives value from the price of our securities.

Also, our insider trading policy prohibits our directors, officers and employees from pledging our securities to a lender as collateral for a loan, or from using them in

a margin account as collateral for investment in securities.

These prohibitions do not apply to the receipt of securities under any of our equity compensation plans or cashless exercises of our options in compliance with the 2017 Omnibus Plan or its predecessor plan.

We also prohibit directors, officers and employees from selling our securities short, which is the practice of selling securities that are not owned by the seller. This prohibition includes short sales against the box, where the seller actually owns the securities being sold but fails to deliver them to the purchaser within a specified time period after the sale.

Ongoing and Post-Employment Arrangements and Benefit Plans

We have several plans and arrangements that enable our NEOs to accrue retirement benefits as they continue to work for us, provide severance benefits upon certain types of termination of employment, or provide other forms of deferred compensation. Not all

of these plans apply to each NEO, as indicated in the discussion below. None of our executives participating in any of these plans is entitled thereunder to receive excise tax gross-up payments.

American Water Savings Plan

The Savings Plan for Employees of American Water Works Company, Inc. and Designated Subsidiaries, or the Savings Plan, is a tax-qualified 401(k) defined contribution plan available to employees of American Water, including our NEOs, and certain subsidiaries. Each of our NEOs participates in the Savings Plan, except for Mr. Sgro.

Under the Savings Plan, an employee may contribute, subject to limitations imposed by the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, or the Code, up to 50 percent of his or her base salary plus APP awards (the amount of such contributions are referred to as basic contributions), up to a maximum contribution of \$19,000 for 2019, plus, for eligible participants, \$6,000 for catch-up contributions.

For any NEO participant hired before January 1, 2006 who continues to be employed by us (Messrs. Lynch and Sgro are the only NEOs in this category), the matching contribution formula is 50 percent of a participant s basic contributions to the Savings Plan for the plan year, up to a maximum of five percent of the participant s base salary.

For NEO participants hired or rehired after January 1, 2006, the matching contribution formula is (a) 100 percent of a participant s basic contributions to the Savings Plan for the plan year up to the first three percent of the participant s base salary plus APP awards, and (b) 50 percent of a participant s basic contributions up to the next two percent of the participant s base salary plus APP awards contributed to the Savings Plan for the plan year. In addition, for NEO participants hired or rehired after January 1, 2006, we make additional annual contributions equal to 5.25 percent of the participant s base salary, subject to limitations imposed under the Code. We provide more generous contributions to participants hired after January 1, 2006 because they are ineligible to participate in the defined benefit pension plans described below.

Amounts credited to an employee s account may be invested among a number of funds, and the value of a participant s account will increase or decrease to reflect the performance of selected investments.

The Pension Plan for Employees of American Water Works Company, Inc. and its Designated Subsidiaries, or the AWWPP, is a tax-qualified defined benefit pension plan that is generally available to eligible employees who commenced employment with us prior to January 1, 2006. The AWWPP provides an annual retirement benefit based on an employee s earnings and years of service. For executives hired prior to July 1, 2001, a grandfathered benefit is provided. Each of Messrs. Lynch and Sgro participates in the AWWPP.

The American Water Works Company, Inc. Executive Retirement Plan, or the ERP, is a nonqualified defined

benefit pension plan that provides pension benefits under the same formula as the AWWPP, but without the pay and benefit limitations that are applicable to the AWWPP under the Code. The ERP also provides a minimum benefit in accordance with provisions of former executive retirement plans. Each of Messrs. Lynch and Sgro participates in the ERP. We closed the AWWPP (subject to certain exceptions) and the ERP to new employees on December 31, 2005 and replaced those plans with defined contribution plans. This action was taken for a number of reasons, including to allow us to incur fixed costs for retirement benefits on an ongoing basis. In contrast, we are subject to variable costs in connection with our

defined benefit plans based on the performance of the plans investment portfolios. For further information on these plans, see Executive Compensation Pension Benefits at December 31, 2018 and Executive

Compensation Description of Pension and Other Retirement Plans beginning on page 58 of this proxy statement.

Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Plan

The Nonqualified Savings and Deferred Compensation Plan for Employees of American Water Works Company, Inc. and its Designated Subsidiaries, or the Employee Deferred Compensation Plan, enables participants to defer base salary and APP awards and provides benefits in excess of the maximum benefits that may be provided under the Savings Plan as a result of limits imposed by the Code. We refer to compensation in excess of those limits as excess compensation. All of the NEOs, except for Mr. Sgro, participate in the Employee Deferred Compensation Plan.

Generally, under the Employee Deferred Compensation Plan, a participant may elect to defer up to 20 percent of salary and up to 100 percent of the award paid under the APP. We provide matching contributions that differ depending on whether the participant was hired by us on or after January 1, 2006. For participants hired after January 1, 2006 (Mses. Story and Sullivan, and Mr. Warnock), we provide the matching contribution we would have made for the participant under the Savings Plan with respect to the participant s excess compensation if the excess compensation had been taken into

account under the Savings Plan. In addition, we make a defined contribution for the account of each of these participants generally equal to 5.25 percent of the sum of base salary that constitutes excess compensation and the award payable under the APP for the relevant plan year.

For each of Messrs. Lynch and Sgro, who was hired prior to January 1, 2006, our matching contribution is equal to 50 percent of salary deferrals up to a maximum of five percent of base salary; our contributions are more limited for each of Messrs. Lynch and Sgro due to his eligibility to participate in the AWWPP.

Each participant may allocate amounts credited to his or her account among several notional investments, and the value of the account will be increased or decreased to reflect deemed returns under the selected notional investments. The participant may elect to receive payment of deferred amounts in a lump sum or in annual installments, on or beginning at separation from service or a specified distribution date. See Executive Compensation 2018 Nonqualified Deferred Compensation on page 60 of this proxy statement for additional information.

Executive Severance Policy

Under our Executive Severance Policy, adopted in 2008, we provide severance benefits to our NEOs. Our policy is designed to provide a clear statement of the rights of our executive officers if they are involuntarily terminated without cause. Among other things, the policy provides for 18 months and 12 months of salary continuation for our CEO and each

Edgar Filing: American Water Works Company, Inc. - Form DEF 14A

of the other NEOs, respectively, and a pro rata APP award for the year in which the termination date occurs to the extent a payment is earned under the terms of the APP. See Executive Compensation Potential Payments on Termination or Change in Control beginning on page 61 of this proxy statement for further information.

Terms of Outstanding Equity Grants

2007 Omnibus Equity Compensation Plan

The unvested portion of outstanding stock options granted to our NEOs under our predecessor equity plan, the 2007 Omnibus Equity Compensation Plan, or the 2007 Omnibus Plan, will fully vest if a participant s employment with us terminates on account of:

- total disability, as determined by the Social Security Administration; or
- normal retirement, defined as attaining age 62 and ten years of service.

2017 Omnibus Plan

Acknowledging that executives serving in our CEO, CFO and COO positions consistently make decisions that are both in our short- and long-term interests, on February 14, 2018, the Compensation Committee approved the granting of long-term equity awards under the 2017 Omnibus Plan to persons serving in these roles to provide for continued vesting after retirement under certain circumstances as discussed in more detail below. This action applies to awards granted on and after February 14, 2018 to persons serving in these roles and does not impact the terms of any prior equity award.

Except as contemplated in these circumstances, we do not provide for continued vesting of long-term equity awards granted under the 2017 Omnibus Plan on account of retirement. For an executive serving in the CEO, CFO or COO role with at least three years of consecutive service in one or more of these positions, an equity award will continue to vest over the normal vesting schedule following a separation of service based upon either normal retirement or early retirement, as follows:

- in the event of a normal retirement, defined as having attained age 60 and five years of service, 100 percent of the award will continue to vest; and
- in the event of an early retirement, defined as having attained age 55 and five years of service, 75 percent of the award will continue to vest.

In connection with the foregoing, PSUs will continue to vest and shall be paid at the end of the three-year performance period based on actual performance.

Any stock option granted to an executive serving in the CEO, CFO and COO roles will remain exercisable for a period of two years after the retirement date.

In December 2018, the Compensation Committee agreed to amend Mr. Sgro s February 2015 employment offer letter to provide that, if any LTPP awards are ultimately granted by the Compensation Committee to Mr. Sgro in 2020 or 2021, the awards would have vesting provisions as follows:

LTPP Plan Year	Vesting Requirements
2020	33 1/3% on January 31, 2021
	66 2/3% on January 31, 2022
2021	100% on January 31, 2022

Mr. Sgro s PSUs for each plan year will vest in accordance with the schedule set forth above and shall be paid at the end of the three-year performance period based on actual performance.

The Compensation Committee agreed to this amendment to Mr. Sgro s employment offer letter to encourage him to remain with the Company through at least January 31, 2022 for succession planning purposes and given his eligibility to receive fully-vested benefits under the AWWPP.

Change in Control Provisions in Equity Plans

Most of our compensation plans and policies do not contain change in control provisions affecting the compensation of our NEOs. However, under the terms of award agreements for awards granted under the 2007 Omnibus Plan, these equity awards generally would vest upon a change in control of American Water.

Upon a change of control in which American Water is not the surviving entity, the 2017 Omnibus Plan requires all unexercised options and other grants of awards thereunder to be assumed by or converted to similar awards of the acquirer company. The vesting

of such assumed or converted awards will be accelerated only upon the termination of the participant s employment within 12 months after the change in control other than for cause, death or disability. To the extent any such awards are not assumed or converted, option awards will become fully exercisable, all restrictions upon awards will lapse and all stock units will fully vest, upon the change in control. See Executive Compensation Potential Payments on Termination or Change in Control Equity Awards 2017 Omnibus Plan on page 63 of this proxy statement for further information.

Recovery of Incentive Compensation

In 2010, we instituted a policy governing the recovery of incentive compensation in the event of a material restatement of our financial results under specified circumstances. In addition, the terms of the APP and the 2017 Omnibus Plan specifically require that grants under those plans be subject to this policy. As a result of the enactment of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act of 2010, which

requires the SEC to direct stock exchanges to implement an executive compensation clawback requirement on public companies, we will amend the policy if and when final implementing rules of the SEC and the NYSE are adopted and are effective to comply with these executive compensation recovery requirements.

Tax and Accounting Considerations

Tax Considerations

Prior to January 1, 2018, under Section 162(m) of the Code, a public company was prohibited from deducting for federal income tax purposes compensation in excess of \$1.0 million paid to that company s principal executive officer and its three highest compensated executive officers (other than the principal financial officer), except that this prohibition did not generally apply to options or compensation that qualified as performance-based compensation as had been defined in regulations adopted under Section 162(m).

Effective January 1, 2018, the TCJA repealed the performance-based compensation exemption from Section 162(m) s deduction limit, among other changes, such that compensation paid to certain executive officers (including our chief financial officer) in excess of \$1.0 million will not be deductible in future years, unless it qualifies for transition relief applicable to certain performance-based compensation arrangements that were in effect as of November 2, 2017 and are not materially modified thereafter.

For 2018, the payment of shares of common stock upon the vesting of PSUs granted under the 2007 Omnibus Plan, if determined solely by reference to the achievement of performance objectives established in awards granted prior to November 2, 2017, were structured to qualify as performance-based compensation under Section 162(m). RSU awards vested in 2018 were not structured to qualify as performance-based compensation because the

awards vested on the basis of continued employment, rather than pre-established performance objectives. In addition, awards paid under the APP with respect to 2018 are subject to Section 162(m) s deduction limit because, while performance-based, the award opportunities were granted after November 2, 2017.

The elimination of the performance-based compensation exemption from Section 162(m) s deduction limit has not altered the Compensation Committee s commitment to a pay-for-performance executive compensation program. The Compensation Committee believes that the Section 162(m) related tax deduction is only one of several relevant considerations in setting compensation. The Compensation Committee also believes that the Section 162(m) tax deduction limitation should not be permitted to compromise the Company s ability to design and maintain executive compensation arrangements that, among other things, are intended to attract, retain and motivate talented, high-performing executives.

Edgar Filing: American Water Works Company, Inc. - Form DEF 14A

Section 409A of the Code provides that amounts deferred under nonqualified deferred compensation plans are includible in an employee s income when vested unless certain requirements are met. If these requirements are not met, employees may be subject to additional taxes, interest and penalties. Our nonqualified deferred compensation arrangements are intended to satisfy the requirements of Section 409A.

Accounting Considerations

RSU and PSU awards are accounted for based on their grant date fair value, as determined under ASC 718, which is recognized over the service or vesting period applicable to the grant. Forfeitures are

estimated, and the compensation cost of awards will be reversed if the employee does not remain employed by us throughout the service or vesting period.

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

2018 Summary Compensation Table

The following table sets forth information regarding the compensation of each of our NEOs for 2018.

									on-Equity Incentive		Change in Pension Value and Nonqualified Deferred			
Name and		Colony	Donus		Stock		Option	Co			Compensation		All Other	I
Name and	1700	Salary	Bonus		Awards				-	n	Earnings	U	ompensation	
· ·	Year	(\$) (1) \$ 044 220	(\$) ¢		(\$) (2)		(\$) (3)		(\$) (4)	¢	(\$) (5)	¢	(\$) (6)	Total (\$)
Susan N. Story		\$ 944,229			2,837,113				938,600			\$ ¢	,	
President and Chief					2,250,048			\$,			\$,	\$4,357,075
Executive Officer	2016	\$876,923	\$	\$1	.,440,032	\$	359,999	\$1	1,188,000	\$		\$	231,578	\$4,096,532
Linda G. Sullivan	2018	\$ 510,088	\$	\$	689,460	\$		\$	380,325	\$		\$	130,992	\$ 1,710,865
Executive Vice		\$496,315		\$	607,018			\$	392,905			\$		\$ 1,650,805
President and Chief		\$482,915		\$,		118,449		482,979			\$		\$1,719,520
Financial Officer	2010	Ψ 10=,2 10	Ψ	Ψ	170,770	Ψ	110,	Ψ	10_,2.2	Ψ		Ψ	101,.01	ψ 1,7 17, ε = ε
Walter J. Lynch	2018	\$581,448	\$	\$	873,222	\$		\$	419,930	\$	88,951	\$	74,567	\$2,038,118
Executive Vice		-		\$	831,491			\$						
President and Chief		\$551,146		\$			162,226		576,366		,			\$ 2,396,970
Operating Officer		<i>ф оо - ,.</i>	Ŷ	+	0.0,01	Ŧ	10-,-	Ŧ	0,0,0	-	,	~	,	Ψ=,-,-,.
Michael A. Sgro	2018	\$434,158	\$	\$	499,746	\$		\$	323,743	\$	487,102	\$	27,010	\$1,771,759
Executive Vice		\$407,561		\$	399,800			\$	322,289				,	\$ 2,058,066
President, General		\$ 396,985		\$	312,005			\$	344,545		,			\$1,932,126
Counsel and		' '	·								-			
Secretary														
Loyd A. Warnock	2018	\$431,534	\$	\$	434,575	\$		\$	214,149	\$		\$	85,733	\$1,165,991
Senior Vice		\$384,479		\$	341,406			\$	201,884			\$		\$ 1,053,361
President, External		\$377,188		\$	266,467			\$	251,489			\$		\$1,016,315
Affairs and														
Business														
Development (7)														

Development (7)

- (1) In 2018, the following NEOs deferred a portion of their base salary under the Employee Deferred Compensation Plan: Ms. Sullivan \$51,009; Mr. Lynch \$58,144; and Mr. Warnock \$21,577.
- (2) The amounts shown in this column reflect the aggregate grant date fair value of PSUs and RSUs granted to the NEOs. The grant date fair value of PSUs and RSUs granted in 2018 is as follows:

Edgar Filing: American Water Works Company, Inc. - Form DEF 14A

Name	PSUs	RSUs
Susan N. Story	\$ 2,004,622	\$ 832,491
Linda G. Sullivan	\$ 487,134	\$ 202,326
Walter J. Lynch	\$ 617,005	\$ 256,217
Michael A. Sgro	\$ 353,112	\$ 146,634
Loyd A. Warnock	\$ 307,054	\$ 127,521

With respect to the PSUs, the amounts disclosed in the table above represent the grant date fair value based upon the target outcome of the performance conditions, determined at the grant date in accordance with ASC 718. See Note 10 Stock Based Compensation in the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements in the 2018 Form 10-K for the assumptions that were made in determining grant date fair values of the PSU and RSU awards.

The following table shows the fair value of the PSU awards at the grant date, assuming the highest level of performance was achieved:

	Grant Date Fair Value										
Name		2018		2017		2016					
Susan N. Story	\$	4,009,244	\$	3,150,052	\$	2,160,066					
Linda G. Sullivan	\$	974,268	\$	849,840	\$	710,668					
Walter J. Lynch	\$	1,234,010	\$	1,164,088	\$	973,320					
Michael A. Sgro	\$	706,224	\$	599,764	\$	468,042					
Loyd A. Warnock	\$	614,108	\$	477,924	\$	399,768					

- (3) In December 2016, the Compensation Committee approved a change to the LTPP to eliminate the issuance of stock options. The amounts shown in this column for fiscal year 2016 reflect the grant date fair value of stock options granted to each of the NEOs, determined in accordance with ASC 718. See Note 10 Stock Based Compensation in Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements in the 2018 Form 10-K for the assumptions that were made in determining grant date fair values of the stock options.
- (4) The amounts shown in this column constitute payments under the APP with respect to each performance year, which are generally paid in March of the next calendar year. The following NEOs deferred a portion of their APP payment with respect to 2018 under the Employee Deferred Compensation Plan: Ms. Story \$938,600; Ms. Sullivan \$38,032; Mr. Lynch \$125,979; and Mr. Warnock \$10,707.
- (5) The amounts shown in this column reflect the aggregate changes in the actuarial present values of accumulated benefits under our defined benefit pension plans. For further information on these pension plans, see Pension Benefits at December 31, 2018. None of the NEOs received above-market or preferential earnings (as defined by SEC regulation) under the Employee Deferred Compensation Plan.
- (6) The totals shown in this column for 2018 consist of:

		Company		
	Savings	Contribution	ns	
	Plan	to		
	Company	Employee		
	Savings Defined	Deferred	(Company-
	Plan Contribution	Gompensatio	on Dividend	Paid Total All
	Company Account	Plan	Executive Equivalents	Life Other
Name	Match (a)	(b)	Physical (c)	Insurance ompensation
Susan N. Story	\$ 11,000 \$ 14,438	\$ 121,955	\$ 3,345 \$ 111,964	\$ 470 \$ 263,172

Edgar Filing: American Water Works Company, Inc. - Form DEF 14A

Linda G. Sullivan	\$ 11,000	\$ 14,438	\$ 56,926	\$ 3,345	\$ 44,813	\$ 470	\$ 130,992
Walter J. Lynch	\$ 2,464	\$	\$ 7,661	\$ 2,595	\$ 61,377	\$ 470	\$ 74,567
Michael A. Sgro	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$ 26,540	\$ 470	\$ 27,010
Loyd A. Warnock	\$ 10,777	\$ 14,438	\$ 34,288	\$ 509	\$ 25,251	\$ 470	\$ 85,733

- (a) The Defined Contribution Account is an account in the Savings Plan to which American Water contributes 5.25 percent of each eligible employee s total cash compensation (which includes annual base salary and APP payouts), subject to Code limits on compensation that may be taken into account. Generally, only employees hired on or after January 1, 2006 are eligible for this contribution.
- (b) The amounts in this column represent matching contributions with respect to 2018 made by the Company to the NEOs accounts in the Employee Deferred Compensation Plan. These contributions are

generally paid in the second quarter of the next calendar year. For further information on this plan, see 2018 Nonqualified Deferred Compensation .

- (c) Dividend equivalents are paid in cash with respect to PSUs and RSUs at such time, if ever, as the PSUs or RSUs are converted to common stock. Amounts in this column reflect PSU and RSU dividend equivalents that were paid out in 2018.
- (7) Mr. Warnock served as our Senior Vice President, External Affairs, Communications and Public Policy from April 28, 2014 until he became our Senior Vice President, External Affairs and Business Development on August 1, 2017.

Comparison of Key Elements of Total Compensation

The table below provides a comparison of the key elements of total compensation for 2018 for each NEO, including the percentage of salary and bonus compared to total compensation. This section uses information contained in the 2018 Summary Compensation Table.

		Percentage of Total Compensation									
	Total Salary and	Incentive	Change in Pension								
Name	Bonus	Compensation	Value	Other							
Susan N. Story	18.9%	75.8%		5.3%							
Linda G. Sullivan	29.8%	62.5%		7.7%							
Walter J. Lynch	28.5%	63.4%	4.4%	3.7%							
Michael A. Sgro	24.5%	46.5%	27.5%	1.5%							
Loyd A. Warnock	37.0%	55.6%		7.4%							
Employment and Coverage of	A como como contra										

Employment and Severance Agreements

Although we have entered into employment offer letters with Mses. Story and Sullivan and Messrs. Sgro and Warnock that specify the initial form and amount of compensation to be paid to them, we do not have customary employment agreements for a fixed term that would require us to pay a named executive officer a specified amount of compensation over the term of his or her employment. Except as may be provided under our Executive Severance Policy, our long-term equity awards granted on and after February 14, 2018 under the 2017 Omnibus Plan to persons serving in the CEO, CFO and COO roles, or the terms of other plans that provide an executive with specified benefits upon the termination of the executive s employment or upon retirement, we do not have specific agreements that provide named executive officers with post-employment benefits. See Potential Payments on Termination or Change in Control beginning on page 61 of this proxy statement for more information on these benefits.

In connection with the commencement of his employment in April 2014, we entered into an

employment offer letter with Mr. Warnock that provided, among other things, that, if the Compensation Committee grants awards to eligible employees in 2018 or 2019, any such grants made to Mr. Warnock will vest on January 1, 2020. In February 2018, we and Mr. Warnock amended this provision to also include grants made in 2020 and to change the vesting date to January 1, 2021. Furthermore, the employment offer letter provides that Mr. Warnock is entitled to receive severance benefits under the Executive Severance Policy.

Edgar Filing: American Water Works Company, Inc. - Form DEF 14A

In December 2018, the Compensation Committee agreed to amend Mr. Sgro s February 2015 employment offer letter to provide for accelerated vesting of any LTPP awards that may be granted to him in 2020 or 2021. See Compensation Discussion and Analysis Ongoing and Post-Employment Arrangements and Benefit Plans Terms of Outstanding Equity Grants 2017 Omnibus Plan on page 49 of this proxy statement for more information.

2018 Grants of Plan-Based Awards

The following table provides certain information regarding plan-based awards granted to our NEOs during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2018:

Name	Grant Date	Estimated Possible Payouts Under Non-Equity Incentive Plan Awards (1) Target Maximum (\$) (\$)			Uı Incentiv	nder Eq e Plan A	wards (2)	All Other Stock Awards: Number of Shares of Stock or Units (#)(3)	V	Grant Date Fair Value of Stock Awards (\$)(4)
Susan N. Story APP	2/13/2018	\$ 950,000	\$	1,900,000						
PSU	2/13/2018	\$ 950,000	ψ	1,900,000	3,298	13,193	26,386		\$ 1	1,033,408
PSU	2/14/2018				3,100	12,399	24,798		\$	971,214
RSU	2/14/2018				5,100	12,377	21,790	10,628	\$	832,491
Linda G. Sullivan	2/1/2010							10,020	Ŷ	002,171
APP	2/13/2018	\$ 384,944	\$	769,888						
PSU	2/14/2018	. ,		,	802	3,206	6,412		\$	251,126
PSU	2/14/2018				753	3,013	6,026		\$	236,008
RSU	2/14/2018							2,583	\$	202,326
Walter J. Lynch										
APP	2/13/2018	\$ 438,799	\$	877,598						
PSU	2/14/2018				1,015	4,061	8,122		\$	318,098
PSU	2/14/2018				954	3,816	7,632		\$	298,907
RSU	2/14/2018							3,271	\$	256,217
Michael A. Sgro										
APP	2/13/2018	\$ 327,675	\$	655,350						
PSU	2/14/2018				581	2,324	4,648		\$	182,039
PSU	2/14/2018				546	2,184	4,368		\$	171,073
RSU	2/14/2018							1,872	\$	146,634
Loyd A. Warnock										
APP	2/13/2018	\$ 216,750	\$	433,500						
PSU	2/14/2018				505	2,021	4,042		\$ \$	158,305
PSU	2/14/2018				475	1,899	3,798	1.600	\$	148,749
RSU	2/14/2018							1,628	\$	127,521

(1) These columns present target and maximum APP payout opportunities. The actual payments that were made under the APP for 2018 performance are shown in the 2018 Summary Compensation Table. There is no specified minimum award for participants in the APP, and therefore we did not include a column in the table for the threshold amount of such award. For further information on the APP, see Compensation Discussion and Analysis 2018 Compensation 2018 Annual Performance Plan beginning on page 40 of this proxy statement.

Edgar Filing: American Water Works Company, Inc. - Form DEF 14A

These columns present threshold, target and maximum payout opportunities under the LTPP with respect to our PSUs. For further information on the LTPP, under which the PSUs were granted, see Compensation Discussion and Analysis 2018 Compensation 2018 Long-Term Performance Plan beginning on page 43 of this proxy statement.

- (3) This column reflects grants of RSUs. For further information on the LTPP, under which the RSUs were granted, see Compensation Discussion and Analysis 2018 Compensation 2018 Long-Term Performance Plan beginning on page 43 of this proxy statement.
- (4) This column represents the grant date fair values of the PSUs and RSUs, determined in accordance with ASC 718. See footnote (2) to the 2018 Summary Compensation Table for additional information.

Outstanding Equity Awards at 2018 Fiscal Year-End

The following table provides information regarding equity awards held by our NEOs at December 31, 2018.

			Option	n Awards			Stock	Awards	
								Equity	Equity Incentive
								Incentive	Plan
								Plan	Awards:
									Market or
								Number of	
								Unearned	-
							Market	Shares,	Unearned
						Number o		Units	Shares,
		Number of	umber of	f			Shares or		Units or
		Securities				Units of	Units of	Other	Other
		Underlying	nderlying	z		Stock	Stock	Rights	Rights
		Unexercise				That Have	e That	That	That
		Options:		-	Option	Not	Have Not	Have Not	Have Not
	Grant	Exercisable	exercisab	lePrice	Expiration	Vested	Vested	Vested	Vested
Name	Date	(#)	(#)(1)	(\$/sh)	Date	(#)(2)	(\$)(3)	(#)(4)	(\$)(3)
Susan N.									
Story									
	4/1/2013			\$ 41.27	12/31/2019		\$		\$
	2/20/2014	,		\$ 44.06	12/31/2020		\$		\$
	5/9/2014	,		\$ 46.26	12/31/2020		\$		\$
	2/17/201	,		\$ 52.75	12/31/2021		\$		\$
	2/16/2010	,	18,210	\$ 65.15	12/31/2022		\$ 167,198		\$1,389,961
	2/14/2017					6,181	\$ 561,049	21,632	\$1,963,537
	2/14/2013	8				10,628	\$964,704	25,592	\$ 2,322,986
Linda G.									
Sullivan	4/28/2014	4 21,780		\$ 46.45	12/31/2020		¢		¢
	2/17/201	,		\$ 40.43 \$ 52.75	12/31/2020		\$ \$		\$ \$
	2/16/201	,	5,992	\$ 65.15	12/31/2021		\$ 55,007	5,038	\$ 457,299
	2/10/2010		5,992	φ 05.15	12/31/2022	1,668	\$ 151,404		\$ 437,299 \$ 529,734
	2/14/201					2,583	\$ 234,459		\$ 564,499
Walter J.	_, 1 , 201	-				2,000	+ =0 1,107	0,217	
Lynch									
č	2/20/2014	4 8,545		\$ 44.06	12/31/2020		\$		\$
	2/17/201			\$ 52.75	12/31/2021		\$		\$
	2/16/201		8,206		12/31/2022		\$ 75,339	6,900	
	2/14/201	7				2,284	\$207,319	7,994	\$ 725,615
	2/14/201	8				3,271	\$ 296,909	7,877	\$ 714,995
Michael A.									
Sgro									
	2/17/201			\$ 52.75	12/31/2021		\$		\$
	2/16/201	6 803	3,946	\$ 65.15	12/31/2022	399	\$ 36,217	3,318	\$ 301,175

Edgar Filing: American Water Works Company, Inc. - Form DEF 14A

Loyd A. Warnock	2/14/2017 2/14/2018					1,098 \$ 9 1,872 \$ 16		,	\$ \$	348,920 409,191
	4/28/2014	2,594		\$ 46.45	12/31/2020	\$			\$	
	2/17/2015	2,075		\$ 52.75	12/31/2021	\$			\$	
	2/16/2016	1,463	3,370	\$ 65.15	12/31/2022	341 \$ 3	30,953	2,834	\$	257,242
	2/14/2017					938 \$ 8	35,142	3,282	\$	297,907
	2/14/2018					1,628 \$14	17,774	3,920	\$	355,818

(1) In December 2016, the Compensation Committee approved a change to the LTPP to eliminate the issuance of stock options. The options granted in 2013 through 2016 vest in equal increments on January 1 of each of the three years next following the year in which the options were granted.

- (2) This column reflects RSUs that are not subject to performance conditions and will vest in equal increments on January 1 of each of the three years following the year in which the RSUs were granted, and subject to continued employment through each vesting date, except that Mr. Warnock s 2018 RSUs will vest on January 1, 2021, subject to continued employment through that date.
- (3) The market value of the RSUs and PSUs is based on the \$90.77 closing price of a share of our common stock on December 31, 2018, as reported by the NYSE.
- (4) This column reflects PSUs that are subject to performance conditions and time-vest in equal increments on January 1 of each of the three years following the year in which the PSUs were granted, subject to continued employment through each such time-vesting date, except that Mr. Warnock s 2018 PSUs will time-vest on January 1, 2021, subject to continued employment through that date. The number of shares disclosed in this column represents the number of shares that would vest if target performance is achieved.

2018 Option Exercises and Stock Vested

The following table provides information regarding the exercise of stock options and vesting of RSUs and PSUs held by our NEOs, each during 2018.

	Option Awards			Stock	ards	
	Number of Shares Acquired on		alue Realized	Number of Shares Acquired on Vesting		Valued Realized n Vesting
Name	Exercise		(\$)(1)	(#)	Ū	(\$)(2)
Susan N. Story		\$		27,871	\$	2,402,582
Linda G. Sullivan		\$		10,860	\$	933,071
Walter J. Lynch	15,000	\$	694,500	14,875	\$	1,278,041
Michael A. Sgro	16,026	\$	357,163	6,479	\$	557,240
Loyd A. Warnock	13,390	\$	403,130	6,119	\$	525,730

- (1) Based on the difference between the closing price of a share of common stock on the date of exercise and the exercise price of the options.
- (2) Represents the aggregate market value of the shares realized on vesting, calculated by multiplying the vested number of shares by the closing price of a share of common stock on the date the applicable RSUs or PSUs vested (or on the last trading day prior thereto when the vesting occurs on a non-trading day).

Pension Benefits at December 31, 2018

The following table provides certain information regarding pension benefits for each of our NEOs at December 31, 2018.

Nama	Diore Morris	Number of Years of Credited Service	 resent Value of Accumulated Benefit	Payments During Last Fiscal Year
Name	Plan Name	(#)	(\$)(1)	(\$)
Susan N. Story	N/A (2)	N/A	N/A	N/A
Linda G. Sullivan	N/A (2)	N/A	N/A	N/A
Walter J. Lynch (3)	ERP	14	\$ 1,961,121	N/A
	AWWPP	14	\$ 641,559	N/A
Michael A. Sgro (3)	ERP	25	\$ 2,529,042	N/A
	AWWPP	25	\$ 1,617,570	N/A
Loyd A. Warnock	N/A (2)	N/A	N/A	N/A

- (1) Amounts shown reflect the present value of the accumulated benefit as of December 31, 2018. All amounts for the AWWPP and the ERP were determined using the same interest and mortality assumptions as those used for financial reporting purposes. The following assumptions were used to calculate pension values at the following measurement dates:
 - In 2018, for discounting annuity payments, we used a discount rate of 4.38 percent and mortality table of RP2014 projected using Scale MP2018 generational, and for calculating lump sums, we used an interest rate of 4.38 percent and the IRS Prescribed Table for Lump Sums for 2018.
 - In 2017, for discounting annuity payments, we used a discount rate of 3.75 percent and mortality table of RP2014 projected using Scale MP2017 generational, and for calculating lump sums, we used an interest rate of 3.75 percent and the IRS Prescribed Table for Lump Sums for 2017.
- (2) Since Mses. Story and Sullivan and Mr. Warnock were hired after January 1, 2006, they do not participate in the AWWPP or the ERP.
- (3) Messrs. Lynch and Sgro are eligible for a subsidized early retirement benefit payable in the form of an annuity under the provisions of the AWWPP and the ERP.

For further information on American Water s defined benefit pension plans, see Potential Payments on Termination or Change in Control AWWPP and ERP.

Description of Pension and Other Retirement Plans

AWWPP

The AWWPP is a qualified pension plan that is generally available to eligible employees who commenced employment with us prior to January 1, 2006. The AWWPP generally provides participants hired on or after July 1, 2001 but before January 1, 2006 with a pension benefit equal to 1.6 percent of final average pay multiplied by years of service.

For participants hired prior to July 1, 2001, including Messrs. Lynch and Sgro, the AWWPP provides a

grandfathered benefit. For years of service beginning prior to July 1, 2001, the grandfathered benefit is calculated to be:

- 1.85 percent of the final average pay up to the Social Security average wage base multiplied by years of service (up to a maximum of 25), plus
- 2.1 percent of final average pay in excess of the Social Security average wage base multiplied by years of service (up to a maximum of 25), plus

• 0.7 percent of final average pay multiplied by years of service in excess of 25. For years of service beginning July 1, 2001 or later, the grandfathered benefit is calculated to be:

- 1.6 percent of final average pay up to the Social Security average wage base multiplied by years of service (up to a maximum of 25), plus
- 2.1 percent of final average pay in excess of the Social Security average wage base multiplied by years of service (up to a maximum of 25), plus
- 1.6 percent of final average pay multiplied by years of service in excess of 25.

Final average pay is defined for purposes of the plan as the average sum of base pay plus APP for the highest 60 consecutive months out of the final 120 months of employment. Normal retirement is defined as age 65, and early retirement eligibility is satisfied when an employee s age is at least 55 and the employee has attained a service requirement that varies based on whether the employee is in a

grandfathered group and, if so, the location of such group. Benefits vest in the AWWPP upon completion of five years of service.

Messrs. Lynch and Sgro are vested in their pension benefits. The normal form of payment is a single life annuity for single participants and a 50 percent joint and survivor annuity for married participants. The 50 percent joint and survivor annuity benefit amount is determined to be actuarially equivalent to the single life annuity amount. Effective on January 1, 2019, participants, including Messrs. Lynch and Sgro, may opt to receive a lump sum payment at retirement.

The plan provisions include a reduction in benefits for early retirement for participants other than those who retire at age 62 or older with specified service levels, such as 20 years of service for someone who is age 62. As of January 1, 2019, the plan provides that non-NEO participants will receive a benefit that is guaranteed to be not less than their age 62 early retirement benefit, regardless of changes in compensation or status.

ERP

The ERP is a nonqualified defined benefit pension plan that is available to eligible employees who commenced employment with us prior to January 1, 2006. The ERP provides benefits under a restoration formula that mirrors the benefit formulas under the AWWPP, but without the pay and benefit payment limitations that are applicable to the AWWPP under the Code and including deferred compensation in calculating final average pay. The ERP also provides a minimum benefit in accordance with provisions of former executive retirement plans. Messrs. Lynch and Sgro participate in this nonqualified pension plan and are entitled to the greater of the benefits determined pursuant to the restoration formula under the ERP and the benefits determined pursuant to their prior

nonqualified plan formulas. Messrs. Lynch and Sgro are vested in this nonqualified pension benefit. Upon retirement, nonqualified plan benefits are payable as a lump sum unless the participant has elected an alternate form of payment pursuant to regulations under Section 409A of the Code. Each of Messrs. Lynch and Sgro will receive his benefits as an annuity. Upon voluntary termination of employment prior to eligibility for early or normal retirement, nonqualified benefits are payable as deferred (to age 65) annuities or lump sum equivalents of such deferred annuities. All nonqualified plan lump sums are calculated as the present value of deferred or immediate single life annuities.

2018 Nonqualified Deferred Compensation

The following table provides certain information regarding the nonqualified deferred compensation benefits of each of our NEOs for 2018.

Nama	Cor	xecutive atributions in Last Fiscal Year	Cor	in Last Fiscal Year	F	ggregate Carnings in ast Fiscal Year	Wi Dist	ggregate thdrawals/ ributions in ast Fiscal Year	at	Aggregate Balance Last Fiscal (ear-End
Name	¢	(\$)(1)	¢	(\$)(2)	ሰ	(\$)	¢	(\$)	¢	(\$)(3)
Susan N. Story	\$	938,600	\$	121,955	\$	(174,212)	\$		\$	5,357,798
Linda G. Sullivan	\$	89,041	\$	56,926	\$	(15,548)	\$		\$	445,943
Walter J. Lynch	\$	184,124	\$	7,661	\$	(77,980)	\$	(26,675)	\$	1,272,399
Michael A. Sgro	\$		\$		\$		\$		\$	
Loyd A. Warnock	\$	32,284	\$	34,288	\$	(11,337)	\$		\$	212,481

(1) The following amounts in this column are also reported as compensation to the NEOs in the 2018 Summary Compensation Table in the columns indicated:

		N	on-Equity			
		Incentive				
Name	Salary	Plan (Compensation			
Susan N. Story	\$	\$	938,600			
Linda G. Sullivan	\$ 51,009	\$	38,032			
Walter J. Lynch	\$ 58,144	\$	125,979			
Michael A. Sgro	\$	\$				
Loyd A. Warnock	\$ 21,577	\$	10,707			

(2) The amounts in this column are also reported as compensation to the NEOs in the 2018 Summary Compensation Table in the All Other Compensation column.

(3) The following amounts were reported in the Summary Compensation Table in previous years as compensation to the listed NEOs: Ms. Story \$3,588,667; Ms. Sullivan \$261,177; Mr. Lynch \$904,087; and Mr. Warnock \$143,554.
 Description of the Employee Deferred Compensation Plan

For our NEOs, the Employee Deferred Compensation Plan permits the deferral of up to 20 percent of a participant s base salary and up to 100 percent of a participant s bonus each year on a tax-advantaged basis. It also provides for annual matching contributions determined by the following formula for our NEOs hired on or after January 1, 2006, namely Mses. Story and Sullivan, and Mr. Warnock:

- \cdot the sum of:
 - § 100 percent of a participant s voluntary deferrals for the year, up to a maximum of three percent of the sum of the participant s base salary and bonus; and
 - § 50 percent of a participant s voluntary deferrals for the year, up to a maximum of the next two percent of the sum of the participant s base salary and bonus, less
- the maximum amount of matching contributions that the participant is eligible to receive under the Savings Plan for the year.

In addition, we make annual contributions for our named executive officers hired on or after January 1, 2006, equal to the sum of:

- 5.25 percent of the NEO s base salary in excess of the dollar limitation in effect under Section 401(a)(17) of the Code with respect to the year; and
- 5.25 percent of the NEO s bonus.

For our NEOs hired before January 1, 2006, namely Messrs. Lynch and Sgro, the matching contribution formula is:

- 50 percent of a participant s base salary deferrals for the year, up to a maximum of five percent of the participant s base salary, less
- the maximum amount of matching contributions that the participant is eligible to receive under the Savings Plan for the year.

NEOs hired before January 1, 2006 are not eligible to receive the 5.25 percent annual contributions described above. A participant s deferred compensation accounts are credited with returns in accordance with the deemed investment options, consistent with those offered under the Savings Plan,

as elected by the participant from time to time at the participant s discretion. For 2018, these deemed investment options experienced annual rates of returns of between (17.29) percent and 1.78 percent.

Participants are immediately vested in all contributions to the Employee Deferred Compensation Plan, except for the 5.25 percent annual contributions, which vest, unless otherwise determined by the Compensation Committee, at the earliest of:

- · completion of five years of service;
- attainment of age 65;
- death; or
- a change in control.

Participants may elect to receive their account balances at any of the following times:

- a separation from service; or
- a specified distribution date.

Participants may elect to take a distribution of their accounts in the form of a lump sum or in annual installments paid over a period of between two and 10 years.

Potential Payments on Termination or Change in Control

This section describes the plans and arrangements that provide for payments to the named executive officers in connection with the termination of the executive s employment, a change in control of American Water or a change in the executive s responsibilities.

Executive Severance Policy

Our Executive Severance Policy provides severance benefits to executives whose employment are involuntarily terminated by American Water for reasons other than cause.

The determination of whether an executive s employment is terminated for cause will be made at the sole discretion of the Board. Under the policy, our CEO will receive 18 months, and other NEOs will receive 12 months, base salary in the form of base salary continuation and a pro rata APP award for the year in which the termination occurs to the extent a payment is earned under the terms of the APP.

Eligible executives are entitled to continued health, dental and vision coverage based on their years of service, in the amount of: eight weeks of coverage for

less than five years of service; 12 weeks of coverage for at least five years but less than 10 years of service; and 16 weeks of coverage for 10 or more years of service. They are also entitled to life insurance coverage and continued participation in the employee assistance plan for the number of months of their severance benefits, as well as 12 months of outplacement services. Executives also receive credit for their severance period for purposes of vesting under the ERP. In order to receive severance benefits under the Executive Severance Policy, an executive must sign a release and waiver of any claims against American Water and agree to certain restrictive covenants. Severance benefits payable under the Executive Severance Policy will be offset and reduced by any other severance benefits payable under any employment agreement or otherwise.

Employee Deferred Compensation Plan

A summary of the terms of the Employee Deferred Compensation Plan is provided above under Description of the Employee Deferred Compensation Plan. This section describes the payments that would be made under that plan upon various types of termination. NEOs are immediately vested in all their contributions to the Employee Deferred Compensation Plan, and unless otherwise determined by the Compensation Committee, become vested in our 5.25 percent annual contributions upon completion of five years of service, attainment of age 65, a change of control or death. A participant who is terminated for other than cause will receive the participant s vested portion of his or her account balance.

Upon a termination for cause, all employer contributions to this plan would be forfeited by the participant, but the participant would still be entitled to his or her elective deferrals and related income. Payments of vested amounts will be made at the time and in the form elected by the participant, except that a lump-sum distribution of vested amounts will be paid upon death. The tables below under Quantification of Potential Payments on Termination or Change in Control in this section reflect the amounts each named executive officer would have been entitled to receive given a termination on December 31, 2018.

AWWPP and **ERP**

Our retirement plans are described above under Pension Benefits at December 31, 2018. This section describes the payments that would be made under the retirement plans upon various types of termination of employment.

Voluntary and involuntary terminations of employment Each of Messrs. Lynch and Sgro would have been entitled to benefits from the AWWPP and the ERP upon voluntary or involuntary termination of employment at December 31, 2018. Mr. Lynch s annual AWWPP benefit, payable as a 50 percent joint and survivor annuity beginning at age 57, is \$29,647. Mr. Lynch would also receive an annual ERP benefit of \$82,656 as of December 31, 2018. Mr. Sgro s annual AWWPP benefit, payable as a 50 percent joint and survivor annuity beginning at age 61, is \$105,348 as of December 31, 2018. Mr. Sgro would also receive an annual ERP benefit of \$156,487 as of December 31, 2018.

Retirement At December 31, 2018, Messrs. Lynch and Sgro were eligible for early retirement benefits under the AWWPP and the ERP as described in the previous section.

Disability Benefits payable upon a termination of employment as a result of a disability are determined under the AWWPP and the ERP in the same manner

as benefits payable upon early retirement, except that disability benefits are payable immediately and without reduction for early commencement. AWWPP benefits are payable as annuities; ERP disability benefits are payable as lump sums unless the participant has elected an alternate form of payment. Messrs. Lynch and Sgro, each of whom has completed the required 10 years of service, qualify for disability benefits.

Death If either of Messrs. Lynch or Sgro had died on December 31, 2018, his surviving spouse or named beneficiary would have received benefits under the AWWPP and the ERP calculated as if he had immediately elected a 100 percent joint and survivor annuity. The benefit under the AWWPP would have been equivalent to that payable to

him as an immediate annuity based on his current age early retirement factor, in the form of a 100 percent joint and survivor factor based on his and his survivors current age. The benefit under the ERP would have been paid as the immediate lump-sum equivalent of an annuity determined in the same manner as under the AWWPP.

For purposes of reporting these benefits in the termination tables below, we assumed that Messrs. Lynch and Sgro are married and used their spouses actual ages.

Equity Awards

2017 Omnibus Plan

In the event of a change of control in which American Water is not the surviving entity, the 2017 Omnibus Plan requires that all unexercised options and other grants of awards thereunder be assumed by or converted to similar options or awards of the acquirer company. To the extent any such options or awards are not assumed or converted, then all such options become fully exercisable, all restrictions upon awards will lapse and all stock units will fully vest, upon the change of control.

If a grant is assumed in connection with a change of control, and if, within the 12-month period following the occurrence of such change of control, the participant ceases to be employed by, or providing service to, the surviving corporation (or a parent or subsidiary of the surviving corporation) on account of:

• a termination of such participant s employment by the surviving corporation (or a parent or subsidiary of the surviving corporation) for any reason other than due to cause (as defined in the 2017 Omnibus Plan), death or disability (as defined in the 2017 Omnibus Plan), or

• a termination of employment or service by the participant for good reason (as defined in the 2017 Omnibus Plan), then as of the date of such termination of employment or service:

- all awards will be accelerated;
- · all restrictions and conditions upon awards will lapse; and
- all stock units will be fully vested.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event of a change of control, the Compensation Committee may take any of the following actions with respect to any outstanding grants:

- accelerate all outstanding options;
- · lapse all restrictions and conditions on outstanding stock awards;
- vest all outstanding stock units;
- · require participants to surrender their outstanding options in exchange for payment;
- terminate any unexercised options after giving participants an opportunity to exercise their options; and
- determine that participants receive a payment in settlement of outstanding stock awards, stock units, dividend equivalents or other stock-based awards.

On February 14, 2018, the Compensation Committee approved the granting of long-term equity awards under the 2017 Omnibus Plan to persons serving in the CEO, CFO and COO roles to provide for continued vesting of these equity awards after retirement under certain circumstances. This action applies to long-term equity awards granted on and after February 14, 2018 and does not impact the terms of any prior equity award. For further information, see

Compensation Discussion and Analysis Ongoing and Post-Employment Arrangements and Benefit Plans Terms of Outstanding Equity Grants 2017 Omnibus Plan on page 49 of this proxy statement.

2007 Omnibus Plan

Vesting of our stock options, PSU and RSU awards under the 2007 Omnibus Plan, will be accelerated or forfeited upon certain events as follows:

- All stock options will vest in full upon a participant s death or disability, or upon a change of control.
- Upon a change of control, RSUs will vest in full and PSUs will performance-vest with respect to the portions of a PSU award that has already time-vested, based upon the assumption that target performance is achieved.
- Upon death or disability, the PSUs will ultimately performance-vest with respect to the tranches of PSU awards that already have time-vested, based upon actual performance as determined at the end of the performance period.
- All unvested RSUs for NEOs will be immediately forfeited upon death or disability.

Quantification of Potential Payments on Termination or Change in Control

The following tables quantify the potential payments and benefits to which the named executive officers would have been entitled to receive if one of several different termination of employment or change in control events occurred on December 31, 2018. The amounts shown in the tables do not include certain payments and benefits to the extent they are provided on a non-discriminatory basis to non-union employees generally upon a termination of employment, including accrued salary and vacation pay, Savings Plan benefits, continued health and welfare coverage following an involuntary termination of employment and coverage under COBRA. All employees are also entitled to life insurance benefits of up to 1.5 times base salary, up to a maximum amount of \$200,000, if death occurs while actively employed, which benefit is also not included in the tables below.

With regard to all options and RSUs subject to time-based vesting at December 31, 2018, the assumed values of the awards are shown in the table in the

applicable columns. With regard to PSUs that remain subject to performance-based vesting following the acceleration of time-based vesting, we have assumed that shares will be issued in respect of the PSUs based on target performance, and that dividend equivalents will continue to accrue through the duration of the applicable performance period. The value of each stock option as to which vesting is accelerated is assumed to be equal to the product of the number of shares underlying the option multiplied by the difference between the exercise price per share and \$90.77, the closing price of our common stock as reported on the NYSE on December 31, 2018. For RSUs and PSUs, the value shown in the table is based on the number of RSUs or PSUs multiplied by \$90.77. In addition, the value of accumulated dividends (and, for awards that remain subject to performance conditions through the end of the performance period, expected dividends for the remainder of the performance period) was included.

Jame	Benefit	Voluntary Termination	Early/ 7 Normal	Termination' without	Volunt any o Termina Fian for Good Reason C	olunt mina for	Te tary ati b a	Su llowing a Change	Disability	Death	Change in Control (
usan N.											Ì
	Cash										
tory	Severance	\$	\$	\$2,375,000	\$	\$	\$	2,375,000	\$	\$	\$
	Outplacement										ļ
	Services	\$	\$	\$ 15,000	\$	\$	\$		\$	\$	\$
	Deferred										
	Compensation										
	Benefits	\$4,304,458	\$4,304,458	\$4,304,458	\$4,304,458	\$	\$	4,304,458	\$4,304,458	\$4,304,458	\$4,304,458
	Nonqualified										ľ
	Pension										ļ
	Benefits	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$		\$	\$	\$
	Qualified										
	Pension										
	Benefits	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$		\$	\$	\$
1											

Edgar Filing: American Water Works Company, Inc Form DEF 14A														
Life Insurance and Employee Assistance														
Program	\$	\$	\$ 4	70	\$	\$	\$	470	\$		\$		\$	
Options	\$	\$	\$		\$	\$	\$	466,540	\$	466,540	\$	466,540	\$	466,540
RSUs and														
PSUs	\$	\$2,625,769	\$		\$	\$	\$	7,611,930	\$1	,669,531	\$1	,669,531	\$4	4,259,768
	*	* <	* < < > < >	• •	* . * * .	*			<i>.</i>				* *	
Total	\$4,304,458	\$6,930,227	\$ 6,694,92	28	\$4,304,458	\$	\$1	4,758,398	\$6	,440,529	\$6	6,440,529	\$9	9,030,766

Name Linda G.	Benefit	Voluntary Terminatio	Early/ Normal	Ter w	•	Volun fary Fermin Ttin for Good Reason (olun mina for	Ter v tarj at i ð a	ndlowing Change	Disability		Death		Change Control (1)
Sullivan	Cash Severance	\$	\$	\$	898,203	\$	\$	\$	898,203	\$	\$		\$	
Sumvan	Outplacement	φ	Ψ	Ψ	070,205	Ψ	Ψ	Ψ	070,203	Ψ	Ψ		Ψ	
	Services	\$	\$	\$	15,000	\$	\$	\$		\$	\$		\$	
	Deferred													
	Compensation	* • • • • • • • •	* • • • • • • •			* • • • • • • • •								
	Benefits	\$228,488	\$228,488	\$	228,488	\$228,488	\$	\$	372,731	\$228,488	\$	372,731	\$	372,731
	Nonqualified													
	Pension Benefits	\$	\$	\$		\$	\$	\$		\$	\$		\$	
	Qualified Pension													
	Benefits	\$	\$	\$		\$	\$	\$		\$	\$		\$	
	Life Insurance and Employee Assistance													
	Program	\$	\$	\$	470	\$	\$	\$	470	\$	\$		\$	
	Options	\$	\$			\$	\$	\$	153,515	\$153,515	\$	153,515	\$	153,515
	RSUs and													
	PSUs	\$	\$	\$		\$	\$	\$2	2,061,041	\$ 508,211	\$	508,211	\$ 1	,246,415
	Total	\$ 228,488	\$ 228,488	\$1	,142,161	\$228,488	\$	\$3	3,485,960	\$890,214	\$	1,034,457	\$ 1	,772,661

				Involuntary	Voluntary
			Early/	Termination	Termination
		Voluntary	Normal	without	for Good
Name	Benefit	Termination	Retirement	Cause	Reason